OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING EN TERPRISE OVERSIGHT
20552 (202) 414-3801

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

February 25, 2005

The Honorable Christopher Bond

Chairman
Veterans Affairs, HUD and Independent

Agencies subcommitiee
United States Senate

130 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510-6032

Dear Chairman Bond:
with the Government Performance and Results Act, enclosed for

FHEO's Fiscal Year 2004 pPerformance Report. Please do not

in accordance
e should you have any questions about this report.

your information is O
hesitate {0 contact m

Sincerely,

452N

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosure



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

February 25, 2005

The Honorable Richard Shelby

Chairman

Committee on Banking, Housing,
and Urban Affairs

United States Senate

534 Dirksen Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510-6075

Dear Chairman Shelby:

In accordance with the Government Performance and Results Act, enclosed for
your information is OFHEO's Fiscal Year 2004 Performance Report. Please do not
hesitate to contact me should you have any questions about this report.

Sincerely,

A2\

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosure



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

February 25, 2005

The Honorable Jack Reed
Ranking Minority Member
Subcommittee on Housing and Transportation
Committee on Banking, Housing,
and Urban Affairs
United States Senate
534 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 20510-6075

Dear Senator Reed:

In accordance with the' Government Performance and Results Act, enclosed for
your information is OFHEQ's Fiscal Year 2004 Performance Report. Please do not
hesitate to contact me should you have any questions about this report.

Sincerely,

A e

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosure



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

February 25, 2005

The Honorable Paul E. Kanjorski

Ranking Minority Member

Capital Markets, Insurance and Government
Sponsored Enterprises Subcommittee

U.S. House of Representatives

2129 Rayburn House Office Building

Washington, DC 20515

Dear Cdngressman Kanjorski:

In accordance with the Government Performance and Results Act, enclosed for
your information is OFHEQ's Fiscal Year 2004 Performance Report. Please do not
hesitate to contact me should you have any questions about this report.

Sincerely,

A Cen

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosure



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

February 25, 2005

The Honorable Barney Frank

Ranking Minority Member

Committee on Financial Services

U.S. House of Representatives

B-301C Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, DC 20515-6050

Dear Congressman Frank:

In accordance with the Government Performance and Results Act, enclosed for
your information is OFHEO's Fiscal Year 2004 Performance Report. Please do not
hesitate to contact me should you have any questions about this report.

Sincerely,

A_x\ilew‘b

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosure



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENT. ERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR
March 31, 2005

Honorable Richard C. Shelby, Chairman
Committee on Banking, Housing -
And Urban Affairs
Unites States Senate
" Washington, DC 20510

Re: Freddie Mac Capital Classification at December 31, 2004

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with §§ 1364 and 1368 of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and
Soundness Act of 1992, and 12 CFR § 1777.21, the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise
Oversight (OFHEO) is required to determine the capital level and classification of the Federal
Home Loan Mortgage Corporation (Freddie Mac) not less than quarterly, and to report the results
to Congress. OFHEO hereby reports that Freddie Mac is classified as adequately capitalized at
December 31, 2004. ' '

On March 10, 2005, OFHEO issued a notice of proposed action indicating its intention to classify
Freddie Mac as adequately capitalized at December 31, 2004 and requesting that Freddie Mac
notify OFHEO by March 25, 2005, whether it intended to accept the classification or provide a
response. Freddie Mac responded that it took no exception to the proposed capital classification.
OFHEO was notified that the 2004 financial results would be published on March 31, 2005.
OFHEQO revised the preliminary classification letter on March 30, 2005 retaining the adequately
capitalized status, but revising the numbers to reflect the certified and public financials. Freddi
Mac agreed with the revised minimum and risk-based capital requirements as calculated by
OFHEO. :

As indicated in the enclosures, Freddie Mac’s minimum capital requirement was $24.129 billion,
its critical capital level was $12.307 billion, and its risk-based capital level was $11.108 billion at
December 31, 2004, Thus, Freddie Mac’s core capital of $34.899 billion on that date exceeded the
minimum requirement by $10.771 billion and the critical level by $22.592 billion. Freddie Mac’s
total capital of $34.691 billion on that date exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $23.582
billion. Further, Freddie Mac has continued to maintain a capital surplus in accordance with the
capital directive issued January 28, 2004. '



Please contact me if you should have any questions or concerns regarding this matter.

tepffen Blumenthal
Deputy Director

Enclosures



FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
\Minimum Capital Level

December 31, 2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL
ON-BALANCE SHEET ASSETS
OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS

MBS and Equivalents
Commitments

OTHER OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS

Interest Rate and Foreign Exchange Rate Contracts
Sold Portfolio Remittances Pending
Other Off-Balance Sheet Obligations

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

CORE CAPITAL

19,759

3,724
437§

96
13
99

24,129

34,899

" Note: Totals may not add due to rounding.




iFEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
Critical Capital Level
December 31, 2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL
ON-BALANCE SHEET ASSETS
OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CORE CAPITAL

9,880
2,428

12,307

34,899

Note: Totals may not add due to rounding.




FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
Risk-Based Capital Level
December 31, 2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 11,108
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 2,795
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL 11,108
TOTAL CAPITAL 34,091

Note: Totals may not add due to rounding.



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR
March 31, 2005

Honorable Barney Frank
Ranking Minority Member
Committee on Financial Services
House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

Re: Freddie Mac Capital Classification at December 31, 2604
Dear Congressman Frank:

In accordance with §§ 1364 and 1368 of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and
Soundness Act 0f 1992, and 12 CFR § 1777.21, the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise
Oversight (OFHEO) is required to determine the capital level and classification of the Federal
Home Loan Mortgage Corporation (Freddie Mac) not less than quarterly, and to report the results
to Congress. OFHEQ hereby reports that Freddie Mac is classified as adequately capitalized at
December 31, 2004.

On March 10, 2005, OFHEO issued a notice of proposed action indicating its intention to classify
Freddie Mac as adequately capitalized at December 31, 2004 and requesting that Freddie Mac
notify OFHEQ by March 25, 2005, whether it intended to accept the classification or provide a
response. Freddie Mac responded that it took no exception to the proposed capital classification.
OFHEO was notified that the 2004 financial results would be published on March 31, 2005,
OFHEQO revised the preliminary classification letter on March 30, 2005 retaining the adequately
capitalized status, but revising the numbers to reflect the certified and public financials. Freddie

Mac agreed with the revised minimum and risk-based capital requirements as calculated by
OFHEO.

As indicated in the enclosures, Freddie Mac’s minimum capital requirement was $24.129 billion,
its critical capital level was $12.307 billion, and its risk-based capital level was $11.108 billion st
December 31, 2004. Thus, Freddie Mac’s core capital of $34.899 billion on that date exceeded the
minimum requirement by $10.771 billion and the critical level by $22.592 billion. Freddie Mac’s
total capital of $34.691 billion on that date exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $23.582
billion. Further, Freddie Mac has continued to maintain a capital surplus m accordance with the .
capital directive issued January 28, 2004.



Please contact me if you should have any questions or concerns regarding this matter.

Sincerely, s
R

tephen Blumenthal
Deputy Director

Enclosures



.~ FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
Minimum Capital Level
December 31, 2004
SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL
ON-BALANCE SHEET ASSETS 19,759
OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS

MBS and Equivalents 3,724
Commitments 437

OTHER OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS

Interest Rate and Foreign Exchange Rate Contracts - 9%

Sold Portfolio Remittances Pending 13

Other Off-Balance Sheet Obligations 99
MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL 24,129
CORE CAPITAL ' 34,899

Note: Totals may not add due to rounding,.



FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
Critical Capital Level

December 31, 2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

ON-BALANCE SHEET ASSETS 9,880
OFF-BALANCE SHEET OBLIGATIONS 4 2,428
CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL 12,347
CORE CAPITAL : 34,899

.Note: Totals may not add due to rounding.



‘FEDERAL HOME LOAN MORTGAGE CORPORATION
Risk-Based Capital Level

December 31, 2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 11,108
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 2,795
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL 11,108
TOTAL CAPITAL 34,691

. Note: Totals may not add due to rounding.



1700 G STREET, NW, WASHINGTON, DC 20552
(202) 414-3800 FAX: (202) 414-3823

*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: Honorable Richard J. Durbin Date: April 7, 2005
Office of: U.S. Senate ' Time: 12:52 PM

Facsimile Number: (202) 228-0400

From: Armando Falcon, Jr. Telephone No.: (202) 414-3801
Office of: OFHEO | " Page 1 of 2
Notes/Comments:

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. Ifthe
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly
prohibited. Ifyou have received this message in error, please notify us by telcphone 1mmcd1ately and return the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.



RICHARD J. DURBIN
. WLINOIS

COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS

COMMITTEE ON Thz JUDICIARY

COMMITTEE ON RULES
AND ADMINISTRATION

ASSISTANT DEMOCRATIC

Mnited States Denate

AWashington, BE 205101304

332 DIRKSEN SENATE OFFICE BUILDING
WASHINGTON, DC 205101304
(202} 224-2152
TTY (202) 224-8180

230 SOUTH DEARBORN, 38TH FLOOR
CHICAGO, 1L, 60604
(312) 3534952

525 SOUTH EIGHTH STREET
SPRINGFIELD, IL 62703
{217} 492-4062

701 NORTH COURT STREET

LEADER ’ MARION, IL 62059

March 7, 2005 : (618) 996-8812

durbin.senate.gov

Mr. Armando Falcon

Director

Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight (OFHEO)
1700 G Street, NW

4th Floor

Washington, DC 20552

Dear Mr. Falcon:

Tt has come to my attention that OFHEO is investigating possible accounting misconduct
and the payment of executive bonuses at Fannie Mae. I am particularly concerned about
accounting misconduct that may have resulted in executive bonuses that would otherwise not
have been awarded.

I write to encourage you to vigorously pursue this investigation. Under the Sarbanes-
Oxley Act, a company’s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer must repay bonuses
from the previous year if the company is required to file an accounting restatement because of
noncompliance with accounting standards due to misconduct. Fannie Mae’s executives should -
be held to the same standard.

Thank you for your consideration of this matter.

Richard J. Durbin
United States Senator




OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

April 7, 2005

Honorable Richard J. Durbin

U.S. Senate

322 Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, DC 2051.0-1304

Dear Senator Durbin:

Thank you for your letter encouraging the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight
(OFHEO) to continue investigating possible accounting misconduct at Fannie Mae. |
appreciate your concern that accounting misconduct may have resulted in executive
bonuses that may not have been otherwise awarded, and can assure you that OFHED
will take all actions appropriate to recapture excessive payments that OFHEO finds were
based upon false or misleading financial information or are otherwise excessive.

On April 1, OFHEO sent to the Federal Register a final enhanced Corporate Governance
regulation that addresses the operations, code of conduct and compensation of the
management and Boards of Directors of the Enterprises. This regulation is part of our
ongoing effort to ensure that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac are held to the highest
standards of business conduct. Among other matters, the rule requires:
~o that compensation programs consider risk management, compliance with the
law and operational stability in addition to earnings;
* reimbursements by a senior officer if an accounting restatement is required
under certain circumstances;
* certification of financial disclosures by the CEO and CFO: and
 that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac meet Sarbanes-Oxley standards even if they
deregister or have not registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission
(SEC).

As you may know, OFHEOQ’s examination of the causes and the parties responsibie for
the improper accounting treatments used by Fannie Mae continues, and OFHEO wiil not
_hesitate to use the supetrvisory tools available in this regard. Fannie Mae may be ,
directed to seek rescission of any applicable employment contracts and restitution or
reimbursement of inappropriate payments. Further, if it becomes necessary, OFHEQ



Honorable Richard J. Durbin . 04/06/05 Page2

has the authority through its cease and desist powers, to seek restitution and
reimbursement directly against any executive officer or director to the extent that person
was unjustly enriched or engaged in serious misconduct. If the SEC determines that any
of Fannie Mae's executive officers are required to forfeit bonuses or other compensation
under Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, OFHEO will take appropriate enforcement
actions, if necessary, against the company and those officers to ensure compliance.

Please contact me if you have any questions regarding these matters.
Sincerely,

AN

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director



1700 G STREET, NW, WASHINGTON, DC 20552
(202) 414-3800 FAX: (202) 414-3823

*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: Janice Zanardi Date: April 8, 2005
Office of: Committee on Financial Service Time: 3:39 PM
Facsimile Number: 202.225.0659
From: Joanne Hanley Telephone No.: 202.414.3812
Office of: Congressional Affairs Page 1 of 6

Notes/Comments:

Statement of Alfred Pollard

If you have any questions please feel free to call me.

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. If the
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly

prohibited. If you have reccived this message in error, please notify us by telephone immediately and return the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.



04/15/2005 01:54 FAX 202 224 5136 SAA BANKING 191002

g RICHARD BHELBY, ALABAMA, CHARMAN
Roaan’r BE wm UTAh PAUL 8. SARBANES, MARYLAND

WAYNE ALLARD, COLORADO CHRISTOPHER J. DODD, CONNECTICUT
MICHAEL B, ENZL, WYOMING T JOHNSOM, SOUTH DAXOTA
DHUCK HAQEL, NEBRASKA JACK REED, RHOODE ISLAND
I DU Kooy B sa A Yok -
e Mnited States Senate
ABET NOI CAROLINA
- MARTINEZ, FLORIOA COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND
KAYHLCEN CASEY, STAFF DIRECTOR ANO COUNSEL URBAN AFFAIRS
STEVEM B, HNARRIS, DEMOCRANIC STAFF ORECTOR AND CHIEF COUNSEL R
WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6075
April 15, 2005
Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director
Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight
1700 G St, N.W.
Fourth Floor

Washington, D.C. 20552

Dear Director Falcon:

On behalf of the Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, I am writing to confirm
your invitation to testify on proposals for improving the regulation of the housing government
sponsored enterprises. The hearing will be on Thursday, April 21 at 10:00 a.m. in Room 538 of
the Dirksen Senate Office Building.

Your testimony and written statement should address current regulatory issues and investigations
concerning Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, the scope and adequacy of OFHEOQ’s current
regulatory authorities and legislative recommendations regarding the creation of a new regulator
for Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and the Federal Home Loan Bank System. Specificaily, your

written testimony should address the following issues raised in various regulatory reform
proposals:

* granting a new regulator discretion to establish capital requirements for Fannie and Freddie;
* moving the current program approval authority for Fannie and Freddie to a new regulator
with general regulatory authority;

* the adequacy of current regulatory authority over program approval;

* the propriety. of creating a “bright line” between primary and secondary mortgage market
activities;

. hmlta’uons on the GSEs’ mortgage portfolio holdings and a new rcgulator’s authority to
address ongoing mortgage portfolio activities;

* the new regulator’s need for greater prompt corrective action powers and for receivership
authority;

« the need for a new regulator to have specific authority over the GSEs’ corporate governance
and compensation programs;

* transparency of business practices conceming guarantee fees and a new regulator’s authority
to review these fees; and

« the purpose of non-mortgage assets held in portfolio and the appropriate level of oversight
for these assets.



04/15/2005 061:54 FAX 202 224 5136 SAA BANKING ool

Pnited States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

Under the Committee's yules, two ORIGINAL copies of the statement must be included for the
printers, along with 73 copies for the use of Committee members and staff. These are due to the
Committee no later than 24 hours prior to the hearing. Statements should be delivered to the
Committee in Room 534 of the Dirksen Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510. For purposes
of the Committee Record and printing, your written statement must be e-mailed to

liz_hackett@hanking.senate.gov (or submitted on an IBM compatible 3.5-inch diskette).

If you have any questions regarding this hearing, please have your staff contact Doug Nappi
at 202 224-7391.

Sincerely,

Richard Shelby
Chairman
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FEDERAL DOCUMENT CLEARING HOUSE

HEARING ON DUE DILIGENCE IN MORTGAGE REPURCHASES
AND FANNIE MAE: THE FIRST BENEFICIAL MORTGAGE CASE
Thursday, March 10, 2005

House of Representatives,

Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations,
Committee on Financial Services,

Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:03 a.m.,
Room 2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Sue Kelly
[chairwoman of the subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Representatives Kelly, Kennedy, Garrett,
Fitzpatrick, Davis of Kentucky, Oxley, Baker, Gutiérrez,

Moore of Kansas, Maloney, Cleaver, and Moore of Wisconsin.

in
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514

515

516

517
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STATEMENT OF ALFRED POLLARD

Mr. POLLARD. Madam Chair, Ranking Member Gutierrez, and
members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to represent the
Office of Federal Housing Enterprise oversight as you conduct
these hearings. Director Falcon has given clear instructions
to the staff, the General Counsel’s office and our examiners, .
to deploy the needed resources to address matters relating to
mortgage fraud involving Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac,
including any misconduct by employees.

OFHEQO as a safety and soundness regulator does not
enforce criminal laws. OFHEO refers violation of criminal
laws to federal or state agencies with appropriaﬁe
jurisdiction for their review and action. Like bank
regulators, however, OFHEO does inquire into the conduct of
business operations, particularly to assure safe and sound
practices. ériminal conduct by or against an enterprise
clearly is a threat to safe and sound operations.

OFHEQ has beeq fortunate to be one of the agencies to be
made a member of the President’s Task Force on Corporate
Fraud led by Deputy Attorney General James Comey. This
includes the Justice Department, U.S. Attorneys, the SEC,
CFTC, IRS and others. We have learned much about fraud
remediation and thap inures to our benefit in seeking to

enhance our efforts at fraud prevention. In other words,
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519
520
521
522
523
524
525
526
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528
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534
535
536

537

539
540
541
542

543

fraud prosecution has relevance for fraud prevention.

OFHEO has been active in working on mortgage fraud. 1In

| the past, we have sponsored seminars on mortgage fraud that

inclﬁded some of our colleagues at the table today, and has
even provided a training program for the FBI at their
Quantico facility. Now, OFHEO has undertaken initiatives to
improve mortgage fraud reporting and to address deficiencies
that exist in enterprise operafions and systems.

OFHEO has proposed, for public comment, a rule that will
require thé enterprises to report on possible or actual
mortgage fraud, to do so in a timely manner and to create the
training programs and operating systems necessary to meet
those obligations;

The finalization of a rule on reporting mortgage fraud
and the implementation of a reporting regime should improve
overall reporting, lead to earlier intervention to avoid
fraud, and permit OFHEQO to expeditiously introduce needed
changes to enterprise operations.

I would note that we are well aware of the challenges in
implementing a rule that provides OFHEO the information
needed to do its job, while being operationally smooth at the
enterprises and permitting them to meet their mission. I do
not see any obstacles to addressing and meeting‘those
challenges and we will work with the enterprises, as well as

with regulators and law enforcement personnel.
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548
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568

As the public comment period-is open on the rule, I will

not discuss the ruleé in any greater detail as we must await

those comments and give them due consideration prior to
issuance of a final rule and iﬁplementing the formal
reporting.

As this subcommittee well knows, the enactment of the
Bank Secrecy Act and the use of suspicious activities reportsv
have important elements in law enforcement, likewise for
regulators. Banks today have SAR forms and supporting
instructions on a wide range of consumer and business fraud.
The instructions highlight key forms of practices that should
raise concerns. The enterprises, engaging in a narrowerkg;g;?
of business activities, will require the creation of forms
and instructions by OFHEO tailored to their businesses and at
the same time generating information needed by us and by law
enforcement.

It is my hope that the enterprises will respond
favorably to the mortgage fraud proposal, and I believe we
can work to achieve a goal of moving as close as possible to
a fraud free zone at the GSEs. Realistically, this
subcommittee knows full well that fraud may be deterred, but
not fully prevented. We are committed to making sure the
deterrence is as strong as possible.

You have heard comments on the Bank Secrecy Act, on the

need for safe harbor and other provisions. OFHEO believes
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569
570
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that would be useful. The General Counsel’s office is
looking in to a procedure where OFHEO would share information
it develops on morﬁgage fraud with other government agencies.
I would note we have Benefited greatly from the expertise,

information and views provided by the Treasury Department,
Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, Federal Bureau of
Investigation, and the U.S. Attorney. Coming from the
private sector and hearing of jurisdictional squabbles, I can
report in this instance strong cooperation among agencies,
and I am pleased to have the commitment of these experts as
we move forward toward a final rule %gpimplementation. e

On First Beneficial, I will note in my remaining 20
seconds, that we are currently reviewing changes that Fannie
Mae has undertaken to determine if those changes are
adequate, but as well to see if enhancements are needed. In
particular, we believe that a strong set of guidance
documents, backed by a strong and centralized compliance
regime, is essential regardless of whether a business model
provides for centralized or decentralized operations.

In sum, both enterprises should strive for best
practices in seeking to avoid mortgage fraud and a strong,
aggressive program aimed at prevention and detection is

imperative for safe and sound operations.

Again, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before

you.
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Mr. POLLARD. Mr. Cleaver, you addressed that to me. T
will be happy to answer.

First, we believe there is an obligation to report
fraud, known fraud, to government officials at the tiﬁe'it
happens. Secondly, and this is where people try and
distinguish, is the concern about suspicion of fraud, that I
might have a suspicion of fraud and be sued under the fgurth
Amendment for liability. I do not want to take off my OFHEO
hﬂp?ﬂgut if I can I will comment a bit on the Bank Secrecy
Act.

First, before the Bank Secrecy Act was enacted in 1970,
there was an exception called the bank records exception that
gave certain comfort to institutions that if they provided
information to a government inquiry, they would be protected,
particularly if a criminal investigation is involved. That

line of cases ended with that sort of statement in the

w AT
Donaldson case)because 9é4§§;*%paasad the Bank Secrecy Ac ﬁﬁﬁi

In this committee, the Annunzib—Wylie ill added that
protection, that safe harbor that parties have mentioned to
you, that if you turn in someone on a suSpicion and it turns
out not to be correct, that you are given a safe harbor. You
cannot be sued. Okay?

So I think almost everyone that has commented to the
committee has said indeed that the‘gank~§;crecy/gct should be

revised to include Fannie and Freddie. But what I would note
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1394
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is that OFHEO in its current actions, and I will put back on
that hat, is looking to see what we can do to share
information within the parameters of the law that would not
raise liability for the enterprise. That is what I mentioned
in my testimony that my office is looking into right now. So
we are trying to see if the very concerns that are there can
be alleviated through practices or procedures by the
regulator as opposed to the company.

Mr. CLEAVER. Thank you, Mr. Pollard.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you very much.

Mr. Baker?

Mr. BAKER. Thank you, Madam Chair.

I just had one quick qguestion to Mr. Pollard, in the
light of the Inspector’s comments. In your capacity as
general counsel for OFHEO, do you view the matters relating
to these circumstances now to be a closed case from your
perspective?

Mr. POLLARD. No, sir.

Mr. BAKER. Great. And other than the revisions to the
Bank Secrecy Act which you have just spoken to, are there
other factors in statute which y§u think should be addressed
in the current GSE regulatory reform act?

Mr. POLLARD. Our director has endorsed those

legislative changes that you have put in, Mr. Chairman. I
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think in terms of other matters for us, I have in my written

testimony something that goes a little beyond our

' jurisdiction, but I would simply mention that there may be

additional items that will help the U.S. Attorney and the
Justice Department. Of course, their expertise is what is
important here, not mine.

Right now, the banks have a wide panoply of provisions
that facilitate pursuit of those fraudulent parties. I think
our goal, as someone said, I forget which, one of the
committee members said or someone, ig will people just move.
There is always going to be fraud, but we need them to move,
move out of any enterprises. I believe some of those
provisions on Bank Fraud Act Section 311, some of the ones on
fraudulent transactions in mortgages that HUD has, for
example, that if you engage in fraudulent transactions with
them, that is a crime. That would be helpful.

I want to be very cautious, Mr. Chairman. I would say
that is sort of my opinion today, that it should be looked
into. Your expertise and the Justice Départment would be the
critical players to me.

Mr. BAKER. I understand, you cannot enforce someone
else’s rules and regulations, whether it is Section 404 of
the SEC aAct, if it‘is the Department of Justice.

Mr. POLLARD. But we can sanction violations of those

acts, however, if they occur. We have a proposed rule on
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corporate governance that will incorporate by reference
provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley law. I was asked why, and I
said, to make very clear that once the SEC should determine
this type of violation, that we too will have sanctions, and
more importantly, we too will seek remedial steps within the
enterprise, not merely to sanction them to penalize them.

The SEC might do that. We also look to structural changes.

Mr. BAKER. I will formally follow up with a specific
set of facts which I hope that your good office will examine
and at the appropriate time report back.

Madam Chair, did you wish me to yield to you?

Mrs.-KELLY. Mr. Chairman, you are out of time.

Mr. BAKER. Thank you.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you.

We turn to Ms. Maloney.

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you.

Mr. Pollard, I am interested in your proposed rule on
mortgage fraud. Can you explain how you plan to handle the
information you receive from the GSEs under that proposed
rule?

Mr. POLLARD. First, we will be working with them in
terms of the actual implementation of the rule, trying to
develop both the information systems, the forms, the
instructions which are very importaﬁt in these cases, telling

people what you want, and to be candid, what you do not want,
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Congress passes Bank Secrecy Act reforms that requires

M

letting them know that people’s namesﬁsave to maybe be taken
off at a certain point, ensuring that the information goes to
elements of suspicious activities and the information

received is in such a manner that may be useful to law

enforcement.

—~ B
So all, of that rgl A%, 'ﬁ worked out. I think we

are benefited by what has already taken place in the Bank
jécrecy ﬁct and with FinCEN, some of the lessons they have -
learned, the difficulties they have faced. Coming from the
banking industry myself, at one point having viewed their
side of it, I think we ﬁan work with them and with law
enforcement to come up with a management of information that
will run very smoothly.

Mrs. MALONEY. And how will you coordinate that
information with that which you currently receive through the
SARs mechanism?

Mr. POLLARD. We will not have a SARs. We will develop
our own form. With the help of somé of the folks I mentioned
before you came in, Ms. Maloney, relating to the law
enforcement personnel. We hope to develop a form that will
be very useful to everyone, including enterprises in the long
run.

What I would note is our rule includes a provision that

should another agency,'ﬁ;éasury or someone else, or the
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another form, OFHEO will look at that form, and if it works
we will accept that form.

Mrs. MALONEY. Do you believe that the procedures that
Fannie has put in place internally will be more effective in
detecting mortgage fraud in the future?

Mr. POLLARD. I would have to tell you that right now
that is under our examination staff. We are reViewing them
to determine if, first, they have fixed the problems of the
past, and second, whether they should be enhahced. So I
would not want to give you an answer to that today.

Mrs. MALONEY. Okay. Also, representing OFHEC, given
the facts that were available at the time of this
investigation with Beneficial,‘do you believe that Fannie Mae
should have concluded that First Beneficial was engaged in
deliberate fraud, and should that suspicion have been
reported to you?

Mr. POLLARD. I think our wmajor concerns were, in
learning of this, was first, what were Fannie Mae's decisions
about what constituted fraud or suspicious activities. I
have heard a lot about ineligible loans. If you are passing
all of your transactions through a sieve of is it ineligible
under our standards, and not also passing them through is
there suspicious activity, then they may not have considered

them suspicious.

In terms of reporting to us, we had a rather informal
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system of expecting major items to be reported to us. We are
still investigating whether, and as Mr. Smith admitted, the
regional office was so isclated and decentralized that they
would have not repofted to the Washington office, the
headquarters, with whom we normally deal. So I guess my
answer to your question is we are still investigating to get
a solid answer to that.

Mrs. MALONEY. Okay. Who is representing Ginnie Mae?
Anybody? Okay.

Did the North Carolina authorities that contacted Fannie
alsoc contact you about their concerns?

Mr. KENNEDY. No, not at that time.

Mrs. MALONEY. They did not contact you?

Mr. KENNEDY. Not at the time that the case first was
initiated.

Mrs. MALONEY. Okay. And what new procedures have you
put in place to prevent the purchase of fraudulent loans, to
prevent this happening in the future?

Mr. KENNEDY. Almost immediately aftexr the case was
referred to the U.S. Attorney's office in North Carolina,
Ginnie Mae instituted an expedited process whereby instead of
waiting, the previous policy that required a look at an issue
within a year to see whether or not the documents were in the
file, Ginnie Mae what we call a profile. The profile looked

at each and every Ginnie Mae issuer to determine whether or
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Mr. Pollard, in your statement on the very last page of
your testimony for us today, you indicate that you were
looking at Fannie Mae’s operations to examine whether or not
they were excessively decentralized and uncontrolled, lacked
adequate reporting and quality control, failed to distinguish
functions between business development and problem workouts,
and generally did not hold regional offices sufficiently
accountéble, that they did not take effective action to
remedy deficiencies that they discovered, or to act in a
timely manner to end their relationship with entities.

I would like you to elaborate on what you found if you
can go beyond just those words.

Mr. POLLARD. I really have to leave it at that point
based on my job and what the examiners do at our agency.

What I would tell you is these subjects and some that have
been provided to the committee in the letters from Fannie Mae
and even in Mr. Smith’s statement today, we are trying to go
a bit deeper, a bit further in the operational side. For
example, one of the things we mentioned today is whether
individuals who are in charge of making loans or making
business arrangements in this case are also the same ones who
are supposed to fix them. In the banking industry, if you
make a loan and it does not go well, that is okay, but you
have a workout team that takes it up and tries to clean it up

and maybe recover some of the money and—do—that. They have
V
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additional obligatigns.

So if you would bear with me today, I would simply say
that I feel our exam, these are the topics that we are
looking into, but since that is ongoing and we are
interviewing people, I have to leave it at that point today.

Mrs. KELLY. I would hope that you would get back to
this committee wheﬁ you discover an end-point in your
investigations.

OFHEO recently entered into an agreement with the Fannie
Mae board of directors, and then the board I believe agreed
to make significant improvements to the internal controls of
the company. Is the activity that has been discussed before
the committee this morning representative of the lack of
internal controls that OFHEO has found?

Mr. POLLARD. First, I may comment that we have directed
the board not only to undertake fixing internal controls, but
to get outside help along with whatever help OFHEO will
afford in this instance. So while we are looking at it
ourselves, they do have additional parties. Our focus was on
accounting. It is quite clear that controls of a general
nature may affect what was going on in aécounting. So we
have, yes, identified all controls. 1Is this another example,

a decentralization, a lack of control, even a lack of support

for regional offices, as well as a lack of quality control

emblematic of that? Yes, I believe so.
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Mrs. KELLY. Does anyone on this panel know, Mr. Smith,
Mr. Donohue, Mr. Pollard, Mr. Kennedy, can you tell me
whether or not Fannie Mae still is, among its 40 goals as Mr.
Smith testified his bonus was tied to, is that gtill one of
the 40 goals of Fannie Mae, making sure that Fannie Mae does
well so that they get more money as a bonus?

I will take an answer from anyone.

Mr. POLLARD. I will answer in saying that it is a
subject of our investigation, the level, is there a tie. But
additionally, if an individual, as I said, is incented to
make loans and to work them out, that may have a perverse
incentive, without being specific that you should not have
bad loans. It simply creates a situation where the two are
sort of impossible to untangle. So we will be looking at
compensétion in this particular matter, and again that is the
topic heading that we are following right now.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you.

" Anyone want to add to that?

Mr. SMITH. Well, certainly at Fannie Mae from my
aspect, it is an important part of my job to ensure that we
properly manage Fannie Mae’s credit losses. The repurchase
of ineligible loans is just a small piece of that. We also
for any loan that goes toward foreclosure, goes seriously
delinquent, we put forth great effort to work with the

individual homeowner in loss mitigation efforts so that not
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that thé loans were not in fact FHA-insured. They have to be
under the law to be in thé Ginnie Mae pool.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you.

I have one final question for you, Mr. Pollard. With
regard to your proposed rule, will Fannie and Freddie be
obligated to inform law enforcement agencies or other
governmental organizations when fraud is discovered? Or is
this just going to be a mere notice? Will there be a
rational reason for the law enforcement people to follow up?

Mr. POLLARD. First, the rule does not provide for that.

However, we are looking and working through what will bé
required in the instructions and to whom notice should be
provided. First will be providing notice to us. As I
mentioned, we are looking at what we can do to smoothly and
at the same time afford protections to the enterprises and
transfer that information. But we believe that when a fraud
has been identified, there should be no inhibition on going
to a state, federal, almost anybody you can contact in law
enforcement and tell them there is a fraud.

In this area of suspicious activities, that makes it a
bit difficult, but again I believe that we will work through
to some processes that may make that more doable. That is
the best I can tell you at this time.

Mrs. KELLY. I thank you.

I think that what has occurred here this morning has




. WyUUL/ VUL
U4/13/720Ub 0UB5:42 AR ZUZ 4Z4 4444 YA HUD

THAD COCHRAN, MISSISSIPPI, CHAIAMAN

TED STEVENS, ALASKA ROBERT C. BYAD, WEST VIRGINIA
ARLEN SPECTER, PENNSYLVANIA DANIEL K. INOUYE, HAWAH
PETE V. DOMENIC!, NEW MEXICO PATRICK J, LEAHY, VERMONT
CHRISTOPHER S. BOND, MISSOURI TOM HARKIN, [OWA
MITCH MCCONNELL, KENTUCKY BARBARA A. MIKULSK), MARYLAND ‘
CONRAD BURNS, MONTANA HARRY REID, NEVADA ]ut tﬂtzg ma t[
CHARD C. SHELBY, ALABAMA HERB KOHL, WISCONSIN

0 GREGG, NEW HAMPSHIRE PATTY MURRAY, WASHINGTON
. gen‘r F. asNNELré UTAR BYAON L. DORGAN, NORTH DAKOTA COMMITTEE ON APFROPRIATIONS
LARRY CRALG, IDA DIANNE FEINSTEIN, CAUFORNIA
KAY BAILEY HUTCHISON, TEXAS " RICHARD J, DURBIN, (LLINDIS WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6025
MIKE DEWINE, GHIO TiM JOHNSON, SOUTH DAKOTA

SAM BROWNBACK, KANSAS MARY L, LANORIEU, LQUISIANA http:/appropriations.senate.gov
WAYNE ALLARD, COLORADO .

’ J. KEITH KENNEDY, STAFF DIRECTOR
TERAENCE E. SAUVAIN, MINORITY STAFF DIRECYOR

April 13, 2005

Honorable Joshua B. Bolten
Director

Office of Management and Budget
725 17" Street, NW

Washington, D.C. 20503

Dear Director Bolten:

It has come to our attention that the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise
Oversight (OFHEQ) may have concerns over whether the agency has sufficient funding
to meet all of its oversight responsibilities for the remainder of this fiscal year.

As you know, the Senate is currently debating the Supplemental Appropriations
bill for the current year. As such, the opportunity for our Subcommittee to act on any
supplemental funding request is running short. We are sensitive to the risks of a potential
funding shortfall, and are willing to consider additional funding if such a need exists.

Please advise us as soon as possible of any concerns the Administration may have
Tegarding OFHEO’s funding needs for this fiscal year, including back-up information
documenting these concerns. Please direct this information by fax (202-224-4344) to the
attention of the Appropriations Subcommittee on Transportation, Treasury, the Judiciary,
Housing and Urban Development, and Related Agencies, SD-130, Washington D.C.
20510.

Sincerely,

Sena atty Murray .

Senator Christopher S. Bond

ce: Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director, OFHEO
- Steve McMillan :
Associate Director for General Government Programs, OMB
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WASHINGTON, DC 20510-6075

April 15, 2005

Armando Falcon, Jr.

Director

Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight
1700 G St, N.W. :

Fourth Floor

Washington, D.C. 20552

Dear Director Falcon:

On behalf of the Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs, ] am writing to confirm
your invitation to testify on proposals for improving the regulation of the housing government
sponsored enterprises. The hearing will be on Thursday, April 21 at 10:00 a.m. in Room 538 of
the Dirksen Senate Office Building.

Your testimony and written statement should address current regulatory issues and investigations
concerning Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, the scope and adequacy of OFHEQO’s current
regulatory authorities and legislative recommendations regarding the creation of a new regulator
for Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and the Federal Home Loan Bank System. Specifically, your
written testimony should address the following issues raised in various regulatory reform
proposals:

» granting a new regulator discretion to establish capital requirements for Fannie and Freddie;
* moving the current program approval authority for Fannie and Freddie to a new regulator
with general regulatory authority;

« the adequacy of current regulatory authority over program approval,

« the propriety. of creating a “bright line” between primary and secondary mortgage market
activities;

» limitations on the GSEs’ mortgage portfolio holdings and a new rcgulator’s authority to
address ongoing mortgage portfolio activities;

» the new regulator’s need for greater prompt corrective action powers and for receivership
authority;

» the need for a new regulator to have specific authority over the GSEs’ corporate governance
and compensation programs,

» transparency of business practices conceming guarantee fees and a new regulator’s authority
to review these fees; and

« the purpose of non-mortgage assets held in portfolio and the appropriate level of oversight
for these assets.
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WMnited States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

Under the Committee's rules, two ORIGINAL copies of the statement must be included for the
printers, along with 73 copies for the use of Committee members and staff. These are due to the
Committee no later than 24 hours prior to the hearing. Statements should be delivered to the
Committee in Room 534 of the Dirksen Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510. For purposes
of the Committee Record and printing, your written statement must be e-mailed to
liz_hackett@banking.senate.gov (or subnitted on an IBM compatible 3.5-inch diskette).

If you have any questions regarding this hearing, please have your staff contact Doug Nappi
at 202 224-7391.

Sincerely,

Richard Shelby
Chairman



1700 G STREET, NW, WASHINGTON, DC 20552
(202) 414-3800 FAX: (202) 414-3823

*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: George Whittle Date: May 9, 2005
Office of: Comm on Banking, Housing & Urb Time: 4:03 PM
Facsimile Number: 202.228.0017
From: Joanne Hanley Telephone No.: 202.414.3812
Ofﬁce of: External Relations Page 1 of 15

Notes/Comments:

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. If the
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly

prohibited. If you have received this message in error, please notify us by telephone immediately and retum the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.
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April 21, 2005
Dear Mr./Mrs./Ms. Falcon:

Attached is a transcript of your remarks given before this Committee. You may make changes for
the purpose of correcting grammatical errors, obvious errors of fact, and errors of transcription.
Please read over and correct your oral statement very carefully, including any answers you may
have given the Senator. Please do this for clarification purposes as we try to avoid second-guessing
any errors which may have occurred because of the court reporter. Clarifying changes will be accepted
if they do not materially change the original content of the statement.

Please make all corrections in red or another contrasting color directly onto the transcript

If you choose to make no changes, and wish to have your testimony
printed as received from the court reporter, please sign on the line
below, and return ONLY this page.

Return the hearing transcript by May 16, 2005

If the edited transcript is NOT returned to the Editor, the Committee will assume no
corrections are necessary to your testimony and will prepare the hearing for press
AS STATED WITH NO CORRECTIONS.

If during your testimony you:
1. Offered to submit additional material --

~Were-requested.t it additional material -- -
3. Were requested to respond to written quest OR-F

Return the above_with this sheet--and only the corrected pages to:

George E. Whittle, Editor

Senate Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs
Room SD 534, Dirksen Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20510

Phone (202) 224-1578

Fax : (202) 228-0017 {WPWINWIT.CX
E-mail: george_whittle@banking.senate.gov /
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REGULATORY REFORM OF THE HOUSING o

GOVERNMENT - SPONSORED ENTERPRISES

THURSDAY, APRIL 21, 2005
United States Senate,
Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs,
Washington, D.C.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:13 a.m.,
in room SD-538, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator
Richard Shelby (Chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Shelby, Hagel, Martinez, Sarbanes,
and Carper.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN RICHARD SHELBY

Chairman Shelby. The Committee will come to order.

This morning the Committee concludes its serieg of
hearings‘on reforming the regulatory system for Fannie Mae,
Freddie Mac and the Federal Home Loan Bank System.

The Committee has conducted a comprehensive set of
hearings on the housing GSEs and we have heard testimony
from a range of witnesses representing different
perspectives in the housing GSE reform debate.

Since this Committee began considering this issue in
the fall of 2003, I have clearly stated my intention to
ensure the safe and sound operation of the GSEs by creating

a world-class regulator with certain core powers.
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While advocating the need for a strong and credible
regulator, I have acknowledged the unique attributes of the
GSEs and reiterated my belief that the GSEs play a critical
role in the‘housing markets. I believe that the safe and
sound operation of the GSEs is a necessary precondition to
the fulfillment of the GSEs’ housing mission.

In light of the ongoing financial restatement processes
at both ?annie Mae and Freddie Mac, I firmly believe that a
strong and credible regulator will help facilitate the GSEs’
housing mission by ensuring that the GSEs are vibrant and
healthy.

Our witnesses this morning are well positioned to
discuss the regulatofy-environment surrounding the housing
GSEs and how Congress can create a strong and credible
regulator that will enable the housing Gsﬁs to fulfill their
housing mission.

This morning we will first hear from the Honorable
David Walker, Comptroller General of the United States, and
Mr. Douglas Holtz-Eakin, Director?of the Congressional
Budget Office.

I thank both of you for peing here, and I thank you for
your time and appreciate your willingness to appear before
the Committee.

On the second panel we will hear from Director Armando

ge
Falcog}éf the Office of Federal Housing Enterprise
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Superwisien, and Chairman Ronald Rosenfeld of the Federal

Housing Finance Board. This would be Chairman Rosenfeld’s
first appearance before this Committee since his
confirmation.

And it is Director Falcon's last appearance. After
nearly six years of admirable public service Director Falcon
has announced his resignation. Director Falcon has led the
Agency througﬁ a difficult period and h;s worked diligently
to clean up operations of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac. I
want to thank him for his service and wish him the best in
his future endeavors.

Following today’s hearing the Committee will begin to
consider legislation to create a new regulatory structure
for the housing GSEs. As evidenced by the hearings, there
are a number of difficult issues to confront and to resolve.
I am hopeful that consensus will develop. With cooperation
and consensus, I am hopeful that this Committee can pass a
meaningful bill, and I am only interested in producing
meaningful regulatory reform.

I thank again each of our witnesses for appearing
before the Committee and look forward to their testimony.

Senator Hagel.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHUCK HAGEIL

Senator Hagel‘ No comment.

Chairman Shelby. Senator Martinez?
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STATEMENT OF ARMANDO FALCON, JR., DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT,
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT

Mr. Falcon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am very
grateful for your comments. Let me say, Mr. Chairman,
Ranking Member Sarbanes, and Members of the Committee, it is
an honor to appear before you today.

As you said, Mr. Chairman, this will likely be my last
appearance before Congress as Director of OFHEO, and it has
been a pleasure to work with the Committee over wrewsssasge.
da. the past six years, as together we have worked to
strengthen the oversight of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac.

More recently, we have shown that the regulatory
process can work. OFHEQ has successfully tackled some very

with
serious issues, at firstaFreddie Mac and now Fannie Mae.
But much more work needs to be done, and that is why OFHEO
is devoting its full energy to finding and fixing all of the
problems at both enterprises, and we are doing so with the
cooperation of the ybard and the ﬁénagement of both
enterprises.

OFHEO has made great strides in carrying out its
responsibilities. We have done so through the efforts of a
world-class staff, and despite being deprived of world-class

poWers. That is why your work, Mr. Chairman, and this

Committee’s on new legislation is so crucial. OFHEO or any

~—
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authority, enhanced hiring authority, and the full range of
enforcement powers provided to all other financial -
regulators. Als?§3egislation ghould provide the regulatorx
with the power to place an enterprise into receivership in
the unfortunate eveﬁ{that becomes necegsary.

Fourth, the regulator must have the full discretion to
set minimum and risk-based capital standards. The regulator
should have broad discretion to exercise its judgmensx’to
determine prudential capital adjustmengf Again, all other
safety apd soundness regulators have such authority.

Fifth, the regulator’é mandate shcould be enhanced. The
safety and soundness regulation and charter compliance
should be placed together under one roof. In fact, I think
we sghould go a step further and charge the regulator with
respongibility for monitoring and analyzing our Nation's
houging finance system..‘Ultimateltzye should view the
Agency not just as a regulator of the enterprises, but as a
monitor of the health of our Nation’s housing finance
system. I am not suggesting thatfthe Agency have any
additional regulatory authority over other parts of the
mortgage industry, but I do think that it should have a
responsibility and a mandate to research, assess and monitor
this critical segment of our economy.

Sixth, new legislation should build on the progress we

have already made over the last 12 years. Regulating Fannie

NN
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Mae and Freddie Mac requires a specialized set of skillsXCD
ané~£bef§%pertise on how Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac can
manage credit and interest rate risk, including through
their wide use of derivatives and callable debcjis vital for
effective regulation. A new regulator should build on that
expertise rather than trying to develop it from scratch.

Mr. Chairman, beyond these principle?j} would like to
comment briefly on thé enterprises’ portfolios. I think the
most prudent course of action would be for Congress to give
the regulator explicit authority to regulate the size of the
enterprises’ portfolios. This should be accompanied by
gspecific statutory guidance on how the exércise of that
authority should be carried out. Fixing specific limits
could easily prove counterproductive if market conditions
suddenly dictated necessary flexibility.

I believe it would be best to rely on the regulator’s
judgment in carrying out Congress’s decisions on portfolio
holdings. Of course the guidance Congress provided would
thus become crucial. Guidance stfictly limiting portfolios
to‘émounts needed to provide the mortgage market with
adequate liquidity, for example, would produce a much
different outcome than guidance that simply linked portfolio
size to an enterprise’s ability to manage the associated
risk. The latter standard in fact comes quite close to the

current state of regulation on portfolios.

~ N <0




sm

10

11

12

g

13
14
15
16

17

(LLEA REPORTING CO., ING.
35 84 Street, S.E.

fashington, D.C. 20003
NN AL REAL

43

Once Congress has made the fundamental policy deaisiog%)
the regulator would conduct any necessary analysis, seek
input'from interested parties, determine the appropriate
levels, and ensure the orderly implementation of any
necessary changes.

Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Sarbanes and Members of
the Committee, let me close by saying I am proud of what
OFHEO has accdmplished during my tenure. Despite the
obstacles we have faced, despite the constraints under which
we operate, OFHEO has fulfilled its mission.

As you move forward on legislation, I urge you to keep
the principlfgg have outlined in mind. I hope they will

assist you in forging a consensus, 1f not on the details, at

" least on the broad purposes of your crucial work in this

area.
Thank you and I would look forward to answering any
questions the Committee may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Falcon follows:]
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ChairmanAShelby. I thank you both.

The GSE reform debate, as all of us are'aware,‘has
centered on creating é world-class regulator that has the
full complement of regulatory tools, such as discretion over
capital levels and receivership authority, among others. I
believe anything iess than that would not be viewed as
credible.

From youf perspective, Mr. Falcon, we will start with
you, what are the core powers that a world-class regulator
for the GSE must possess?

Mr. Falcon. First of all, adequate ability to make
sure that it can properly oversee the.activities of the
companies that it regulates. And then in the second
categor%jf would place the authorities to deal with any
problems that it might find. In the first category it means
adequate resources, an adequate staff and expertise, N
adequate authorities to obtain information from the
enterprises that it regulates and adequate tools--

Chairman Shelby. What aboutJEisk—based and minimum-
baéed capital?

Mr. Falcon. Mr. Chairman, I believe both standards are
eggential as a tool to maintaining the safety and soundness
of the enterprises.

Chairman Shelby. Mr. Rosenfeld?

Mr. Rosenfeld. I would concur certainly with Director
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Falcon. I believe that literally all of the powers you
indicated, Mr. Chairman, are required. You simply cannot
have less and have a world-class regulator. If it is less
than world class, it cannot do what needs to be done.
Chairman Shelby. Guaranty fees. Mr. Falcon, you have
been reviewing the guaranty fees that the GSEs charge to
mortgage lenders. These fees have been a source of
controversy as they have remained relatively constant over
time even as credit losses and loan loss reserves have
declined. Some of us are concerned about the competitive
effect here. Smaller lenders believe that largér lendexrs
are charged lower guaranty fees for mortgages with similar
credit risk, the GSEs, thereby promoting consolidation in
the lending industry, and of course lack of competition.
Can'you give us today some insight, some indication of
the range of guaranty fees? Do the GSEg in fact charge
larger lenders lower fees and what type of authority should
a new regulator have to effectivély monitor these type fees?
Mr. Falcon. I do not have specific information with me
about pexhaps the range of guaranty fees. As we are looking
at ;g, it is not quite so simple to compare guaranty fees
with different types of services. These packages are
structured in different ways with different types of
provisions which might have some quantifiable impact on the

guaranty fee.

N
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lenders were responsible for 77 percent of gingle-family
mortgage originated in 2003, up from 74 percent in 2002.
The top 10 originators accounted for 61 percent of single-
family loans made in 2003," top 10, 61 percent compared to
57 percent in the previous year.

Now, we heard testimony earlier this week from both the
Independent Comﬁunity Bankers Association and the mortgage
brokers that fhey are very concerned about the large
mortgage lenders, both bank and non-bank, that serve as
mortgage intermediaries for them, while at the game time
being in direct competition with them. For example, a large
lender can compete with a small community bank for the
refinancing of a loan which the GSEs cannot do, as I
understand it. Does this kind of concentration worry you?

Mr. Falcon. Senator, we are always concerned about

issues of concentration risk, whether it comes up amonéathe

seller servicers, among counter-parties like derivatives
counter-parties or in the mortgage insurance area. ©
Concentration risk is something that we do look at aanlry
tolthink of ways to minimize concentration risks and the
possibility that if there %@é any failure in‘an area where
there is concentration risk, how would we mitigate the

fal Iélc‘)ut from that}@

Senator Sarbanes. Let me ask you this question.

Several economists have argued, including Richard Roll at
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UCLA, that debt financing for Fannie and Freddie is an
efficient way to bring capital from abroad to the Améfican
mortgage market, whereAit then becomeé of course available
to U.S. homeowners, buyers and multi-family developers. Dr.
Roll argues that debt is efficient because it allows
investorg that do not want to handle the interests rate and
prepayment risk to nonetheless invest in our housing market.
In other words) the debt financing of the retained
portfolios brings additional capital to our housing markets
that would otherwise not be available.

I am interested in ﬁhe view of the panelists on this
argument or this line of reasoning.

Mr. Falcon. As I have talked to foreign investors in
Fannie/Freddie debt, I think it is clear to me that they
ihvest in Fannie and Freddie debt;kﬁ, not mortgage-backed
securities, per se, but more the bullet debt that they issue
becausehthgy view it as an attractive investment because

peeenie |
they it ‘as the equivalent of a Treasury, but one that
pays a highér rate of interest. fnvestors overseas who
invest in Fannie/Freddie debt are very risk averse. If they
weren’t buying Fannie and Freddie debt, they might be buying
Treasurs debt, or they might possibly be buying more of
theiramortgage-backed securities.

They are not buying the debt because they view it as a

way to channel their money into promoting homeownership in
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the United States. It is more because of their own risk
management considerations and policies that they have for
managing their portfolios.

I think much of what Fannie’s core business is about,
guaranteed risk, buying mortgages, providing Q}ﬂﬁ,liquidity
to the primary wmortgage market,;ﬁg is done for the guaranty
business. Would the guaranty business suffer if the
enterprises were forced to hold a smallexr portfolio? I
think as long as the core purposes of their portfolio were
maintained, I do not think it would suffer. The portfoliocs
are an important means by which the enterprises —owe..
address,B!('liquidity needs, and they do in fact maintain a
separate liquidity investment portfolio for liguidity
purposes. Now, the retained mortgage portfolio is important
to both companies for purposes of holding mortgages that
they buy for the liquidity function in their portfolio
because iTowesssheBcEe—they may not lend themselves readily
to securitization.

In addition, another purpose'is to at times serve as
s;:g nmarket stabilization function. Certainly having the
regulator with the flexibility to determine when the
portfolio should be allowed to adjust.from whatever level it
might be set qgifor purposes of providing some stabilizatio%i
would be appropriate and I think very prudent.

—
Jaﬂfkhat is what I think is probably the most candid

—’

N
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{ S 1l Given that the GSEs’ ability to access the debt warkets
_ 2 seems to be fairly easy even during periods of finaﬁcial
3 crisis, is a liquidity requirement necessary? Should a new
4 regulator have specific authority to monitor the GSE's
5 non-mortgage investments?

6 Mr. Falcon. I think what we do currently, Mr.

7 Chairman, in this area is we have prescribed, through an
8| examination guidance, direction to the companies about the
9 credit quality of the investments that are held in their
10 non-mortgage liquidity portfolios to make sure that they are
11 strong investments so that they are there to serve their
12 purpose of providing liquidity in times of need.
13 Now the debt might be able to substitute as a means of
14 liquidity, but in times of stress or difficult condi%ions
15 for the companies it might come at a premiuq:}aqauiiijgé it
16 would require other secondary measures to ensure that debt
17 that they issued to meet some liquidity purposes dbes not
18 édversely impact their duration between their assets and
19) their liabilities, which we watch-Qery closely. We do think
20 it is prudent to have some type of non-mortgage ligquidity
21} portfolio to certainly fund cash flow differences in their
22 guarantee business. Noyjfertainly the safer, the better.

23 If it was Treasuries that would provide very much an

24} adequate type of liquidity portfolio.
— 25 We have not taken the step to date of restricting the

LER REPORTING CO., INC\.
5 84 Sureet, S.E.
shingron, D.C. 20003
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types of assets that could be held in this portfolio. At
one point that was under consideration by the Department of
Housing and Urban Development. We looked at it from a
safety and soundness standpoint and just prescribed the
credit quality of this portfolio and left it to HUD, since
they were taking)ké\up e the type of assets they could
hold. So we did not take a role in addressing the types of
assets because'we viewed that\Was HUD's role at the time as
a mission issue.

Chairman Shelby. Gentlemen, we appreciate your
partiéipation here today and also your written testimony,
and your candid answers. We might be calling on you as We
try to write this legislation.

Mr. Falcon?

Mr. Falcon. May I say one more thing, Mr. Chairman?
At very difficult times in the past two years this Committee
has demonstrated great patience with the regulatory process

and conducted itself in a manner that fully enabled this

§%gency to do its job. It was that patience that this

o

Committee showed towards the regulatory process that let
that process work and I think it had a large role in
contributing to the successful manner in which we have
resolved problems at these two companies. So I just wanted
to mention that and thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Senator

Sarbanes and this Committee for what it has done to make
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/605)
STATEMENT OF HON. ARMANDO FALCON," DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF FEDERAL

HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

Mr. FALCON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I will give a summary of my written testimony.

First of all, may I say thank you for your comments
about the agency and my tenure there.

You, Mr. Chairman, énd Mr. Kanjorski have been steadfast
supporters of stfong safety and soundness regulation and the
agency%iand I appreciate that very much on behalf of the
agency.

I am pleased to appear before you today to discuss
OFHEO’ s supplemental agreement with Fannie Mae and the issues
that gave rise to the agreement.

We have two objectives in our ongoing special
examination of Fannie Mae. First, we must identify all the
problems and fix them. As my testimony today indicates, that
task is not yet complete. Second, we must institute a
comprehensive reform program to prevent problems from
recurring. This program will include far stronger internal
controls and corporate governance measures; an adequate
investment in systems, processes and personnel; and the
establishment of a corporate culture fully dedicated to
compliance with the law, with GAAP and all relevant rules and

regulations.
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were valid and appropriate; a failure to require that journal
entries include supporting documentation; a lack of
indepéndent review of journal entries; and an absencé of
written policy guidance concerning journal entry procedures.

My written testimony describes the intent of our review
in this areiZ)and, because it is a matter under
investigation, I cannot go into further detail beyond what is
contained in my written statement.

As the scopé of the Fannie Mae special examination has
proceeded well beyond our expectations, we will need
additional funds this year. Accordingly, we have used our
special assessment authority to assess Fannie Mae an
additional $5 wmillion. However, while we have collecteaed the
funds, OMB has opined that due to a technical deficiency in
the statute we may not spend the funds. While we do not
agree with OMB’'s interpretation, we are bound by it.

I think this provides yet another example of why
Congress must enact legislation to give the regulator the
full authority it needs to do its job. Until then, I would
ask the committee’s assistance in resolving this fﬁnding
matter.

‘Finally, Mr. Chairman, I would like to also end on a
personal note, if I may. As you mentioned, my 5-year term as
director of OFHEO expired last October, but I have remained

%
in the office to guide the agency through a very challenging
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period. With the most critical and pressing issues at the
enterprises now'addressed, I have decided to step down from
my position next month.

I am proud of OFHEO's achievements during my tenure.

Thg agency has successfully dealt with very serious problems
at two of the largest financial institutions in the world,
and we have done so without disrupting our financial markets,
while allowing both enterprises to continue fulfilling their
vital mission of‘making home ownership more affordable.

I am particularly proud of the efforts of OFHEO's

CANOORY
employees and our conduct aé the special examinations.
Seldom does a safety and soundness regulator identify
improper actions, with potentially billions of dollars of
adverse impact, before they manifest themselves in a way that
does permanent harm to the company.

It has been a privilege to serve the public as the
_ggrector of OFHEO, and I want to thank this committee for its
“;ﬁpport over the years.

Thank you, Mr. Baker. I would be happy to answer amy

questions the committee may have.

[The statement of Mr. Falcon follows:]

kkkkkkkkkk TNSGERT **kkhhhkhshk
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Mr. BARAKER. Thank you very much.

I do not know that your position would require you to
make an assessment as to systemic risk potential, but, given
the knowledge you have now gained pursuant to these
inquiries, given the time it appears that the management
lapse allowed practices inconsistent with GAAP to be engaged
in, if unchecked, would you have had some concern about some
potential future day when the numbers would not add up, the
capital would have been inédequate and a systemic risk
potential having been created?

Mr. FALCON. I would be concerned that, at some point in
time, the problems we found in the company would manifest
themselves some way. Fortunately, we did find them before
that occurred, but the practices of the company in terms of
its approach towards compliance with regulations, be they
accounting or internal controls or best practices in risk
management,:kh@f were not healthy.

Mr. BAKER. And had been engaged in on more than just,
say, a single reporting quarter. This was year-over-year
activity, not merely an aberrant activity.

Mr. FALCON. Yes.

- Mr. BAKER. Do you have any window yet as to when Fannie
would be in a position to give us certified or accurate
financials?

Mr. FALCON. We cannot say with any degree of certainty
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317 Mr. FALCON. There ig still a great deal of work before
318| the agency and Fannie Mae. That is absolutely the case.

319 Mr. BAKEﬁ. I do not know that you would have héd time,
320| given your preparation for your appearance here today, to be
321 | familiar at all with the provisions of the bill now

322| introduced relative to the creation of an enhanced regulator.
323 Do you have‘any comment to make about the provisions that
324| are included in the bill generally, or is there a specific
325| area of concern'you would like to bring to the committee’s
326| attention you do not feel is addressed by the bill?

327 Mr. FALCON. As you said, I have not had a chance to go
328| through much of the details of the bill, but I think the

329| intent of the legislation to provide the regulator with

330| authorities on par with every other safety and soundness

331 regulator is progress. Anything which fills the gaps in the
332| regulator’s authority to do its job would be a positive step
333| forward. Beyond that, the details of any particular

POSIN Samed ,

334 | Tewksson, I have not had a chance to review them.

335 Mr. BAKER. There has been some discussion primarily led
336| by Chairman Greenspan as to the advisability of limiting the
337 growth or even further reducing the “size of the existing/
338| investment portfolio, as it is his view, according to press
339| reports, that it does not have a correlation to housing

340| function. He had suggested even a hard-dollar limit of some

341 $200 billion down from the $1.6 trillion currently engaged.
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Do you have any opinion as to whether it is advisable or not
to have further restrictions on growth at the least or to
pursue the reductions over time, in your view? .

Mr. FALCON. The company does need to retain a portfolio
of some amount towards liquidity needs. I think that is very
evident. What that amount:is I could not tell you where any
cap should stand.

Mrp BAKER. But $1.6 trillion is more than adequate.

Mr. FALCON:. Yes. It is clear, I ﬁhink, that the
currgnt levels are more than adequate to provide for their
legitimate safety and écundness neéds for their risk
management purposes. How much below the current levels would
be necessary and then how much beyond that simply for other
purposes would require some study.

Mr. BAKER. And it would be your concern, I presume,
that if they were precipitously lowered over too short a
period of time, that could have adverse consequences for the
enterprises?

Mr. FALCON. Yeszgﬁé%.

Mr. BAKER. Mr. Kanjorkski?

Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

* On-the insufficient internal controls and improper
application of aécounting standards to meet adequate
corporate governance, what did your final examination show,

how long a period that existed--just in the last year, the
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last 2 years, the last 5 years, the last 10 yvears--or has it
been endemic to the organization?

Mr. FALCON. It varies by issue, Congressman. There was
one lapse in their systems that dated back 21 years, other
matters may have taken place in the last 1 or 2 years, but,
generally, I would say that they fall within the last 4 years
or so.

Mr. KANJORSKI. I am concerned about, first of all, are
these lapses. Afe they of huge significance where they could
put at risk the safety and soundness of the organization, or
are they not that significant?

Mr. FALCON. I view the weaknesses in intermal controls
as very significant. As you know, there are many examples in
history where lapses in internal controls have brought down
large old financial institutions almost overnight. Barings
Bank is one example of how internal controls can«Ehag’bring
down E;;(company, even a well-capitalized company. So lapses
in internal controls, even though we often speak of them
after the accounting issues, I think, are just as, if not
more, serious than the accounting problems.

Mr. KANJORSKI. Were these lack of internal controls you

found really substantial, though, in this particular

instance?
Mr. FALCON. I think they were substantial. I do think
they were because there were almost no controls in some
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It is the need to do things with adequate depth. When I
took over the agency, we had 30 examiners, and I had our
examination staff do a review, a benchmarking study,
comparing our program to other regulators and how many
examinersé;gzzargigy have on staff to supervise two companies
of this size. |

This benchmarking study showed that on average another
regulator might have 60 or so examiners per institution. We
were working witﬁ 15 examiners per institution, which is why
we have moved over the last 5 years to try to increase our
resources. I wish I had the number of examiners that I have

gah;y:««s“ o
today back then, & e we would have had the ability to
catch many of these problems.

Mr. KANJORSKI. But why didn’'t we catch some of them? I
have been under the impression that over the years both
Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae were fairly well-run
organizations, and, every time we have had hearings over the
last 5 years on this subject, that is what we were led to
believe by both the regulators and by the company.

Now maybe some of the people that were testifying on
behalf of the company dia not even know these problems--is
that your testimony--or their absence of knowledge is in
itself a governance problem?

Mr. FALCON. I think many of these intermal control

problems .revolve around accounting procedures and the
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recordkeeping activities of the company, and this is an area

we have not loocked at traditionally. Safety and soundness

regulators rely on the outside audit function to do its job

properly.

We have never second;guessed the external auditors to
make sure that the company’s statements are compliant with
GAAP. That is the role of the external auditor, and only
after the accounting problems were uncovered did it become
very apparent thét_controls around the accounting activities
of the company and its financial systems were inadequate.

Mr. KANJORSKI. So what you are telling us now is not
only the internal accounting, it is also their external
auditor that participated in this misrepresentation, either
by omission or commission, and I would like you to sort of
specify. Do you think it was by omisgsion, or were they
participants in it?

 Mr. FALCON. Well, it is clear that the éxternal
auditor--in this case, KPMG--certified financial statements
as compliant with GAAP that wedxgow, obviously, were not |
[/Jﬁfi’fz}/f“\%f
compliant with GAAP. We are examining the question of -wes
that#?tgt the result of inadequate work done by the auditor
or waé it the result of some complicity on the part of the
auditor.

Mr. KANJORSKI. You have not determined that?

Mr. FALCON. No, Congressman.

AN
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Mr. KANJORSKI. Under present law, does the regulator
have authority to not only punish the corporation or extract
some fine or fee from the corporation but also from the other
contracted parties, like the auditor, if errors like this are

made? In other words, can you assess that auditor some

penalty?
Mr. FALCON. We do not have that explicit authority.
What we could possibly do is limit the company’s ability to

do business with‘certain counterparties.

Mr. KANJORSKI. What risk does the accounting firm run
if they do not come forth with accounting principles that are
according to GAAP? If they miss those either by omission or
commission, are they at any risk or is that part of the game,
do it so that you have a client and satisfy the client’s
needs?

. Mr. FALCON. I think that spreads more to the
responsibility of the PCAOB to examine whether or not the
auditor in this instance properly did its job, and they are
. et Fyoe gy
involved in thigp review!

Mr. KANJORSKI. Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

“Mr. BAKER. As wmuch as is practiéable, given our
potential 11 o’clock recess, I am going to try to stick to
the S5-minute rule pretty strictly to give as many members as

possible a chance to be heard.
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Mr. Shays?

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you.

Mr. Falcon, I wish you well in whatever you do in the
future, and I thank you for your service to your country and
in this capacity.

Having said that, I wish you were as good as you have
been in the last few years earlier.

I Want to understand why OFHEO became more aggressive.

I felt like»—and'I will just say this--you basically were
almost created by Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac in that you were
doing what they wanted rather than what Congress needed until
the last.year or two. What explains, though, the difference
in approach that you have had?

Mr. FALCCN. With the resources available to us in more
recent years, it allowed us more flexibility to cover more
areaadfand, certainly, when the problems of Freddie Mac
became apparent, it did illustrate a particular area where we
a}dfneedfﬁi focus more of our attention, as traditionally we
had not. 8o really, with the additional resources, it
provided us with the means to become more thorough in how we
went about examining the two institutions.

-Mr. SHAYS. Well, I believe if you had done what you
have done in the last year, we would not even be talking
about a new regulator, and that is the sad part of this

because we had Mr. Raines come before us, challenge your last

NN
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findings, almost arrogantly dismissed it, and I thought you
were very forceful and, frankly, somewhat courageous, and the
SEC backed what you all had determined. A

So I think you are going out in a way that is important,
but it is sad that we never got a handle on Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac sooner. That is what is sad.

I would like to just ask you in regards to the illegal
entries, the forged entriesg, what is the significance of it?
I mean, I know they were illegal. Whose signatures were
forged? And what is the significance of that? What does it

mean? I want to understand what it means. I know it was

"illegal, but what does it mean in terms of its impact on the

accounting?
e

Mr. FALCON. MeI2, fkhere was a breakdown in the
integrity of the process by which financial statements are
produced. The financial statements are produced from the
ledgers of the comﬁany, and the ledgers’ data is entered
through preparers who will--

Mr. SHAYS. Well, was it false information besides
forged signatures?

Mr. FALCON. Jkgg;‘xiis was related to the amortization

entries. In our September report, we referred to some FAS 91

accounting.
Mr. SHAYS. Can you answer the question, though? I
mean, were the amounts inaccurate?
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Mr. FALCON. Yes, the amounts were improper under
accounting rules. These were the so-called catch-up amounts
that were adjustments.

Mr. SHAYS. Do we know how high it goes up in the
organization?

Mr. FALCON. We do not at this time, but we are looking
into that. )

Mr. SHAYS. Yes. 1Is your statement as comprehensive as
your knowledge of this, or are you saying less in your
statement than you know?

Mr. FALCON. We are doing much more work in this areaf
and, because of the sensitivity of it, we have only said what
we thought might be appropriate to provide the committee with
éﬂ%brmatf&ﬂ”\not do anything which might undermine our
efforts.

Mr. SHAYS. So there is more to this story that you know
that you are not really feeling comfortable to disclose.

Thank you/ Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BAKER. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Davis?

Mr. DKVIS OF KENTUCKY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

. Mr. Falcon, I.certainly wish you well as you move into
another phase of your career.

Let me bring up a subject that, frankly, we have not

talked about a lot this morning. As you know, there was an
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I could not tell you all the details of it.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. So is that a pretty fair
characterization, that the report critiqued OFHEO for not
being a disinterested regulator?

Mr. FALCON. I think it was, vyes.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. Well, obviously, OFHEO was still
in existence, and so we do our task of creating a ﬁew
regulator, which I think there is wide consensus that we
will. Obviously; I presume that that report.has some
relevance to you in the last weeks of your tenure. I am a
little bit concerned about the fact that you have not
reviewed it in a while.

More importantly, can YOu tell me what steps, if any,
OFHEO has taken to respond to any of the criticisms
identified in the inspector general'’s report?

Mr. FALCON. I am not sure that any response was
warranted.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. Was there any corrective action?

Mr. FALCON. The Justice Departmeneg&t e Department of
HUD determined that we had done nothing improper, and so that
was the end of it.

‘Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. Did you make your own
independent assessment of the report and its accuracy?

Mr. FALCON. I did.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. And what were your conclusions?
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Mr. FALCON. I disagreed with the criticisms.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. I do not mean this pejoratively
towards you, but I am having a mental picture in my hind that
when you all came up with your reﬁort on Fannie Mae, Mr.
Raineé and Mr. Howard, I think, sat there, and they sgaid
fairly forcefully that they disagreed with your conclusions.

What suggestion would you éffer us, Mr. Falcon, as to
what you think this committee or this Congress should be
doing to look at that report and to learn from it, because,
obviously, as we create a new regulator, we are going to try
to make sure they do a better job, frankly, than vyou all did.

I would think that it is relevant what is contained in that
report. What would you suggest Congress do, or do you think
it would be appropriate, for example, if Congress had a
hearing on that report?

Mr. FALCON. I think you should use the report as you
would like, Congressman, but, as I said, the matters were
reviewed by agencies outside my own and4determined there were
no rules or laws broken, and that was the end of it.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. What about the portion of the
report that said that there was contact between OFHEO and
between some news organizations? Do you recall that part of
the report?

Mr., FALCON. Vaguely.

Mr. DAVIS OF KENTUCKY. Well, now you say you recall it
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discovered, but the practice had been ongoing for over 20
years.

So how can Fannie be unaware that they were in breach
for over 20 years and, indeed, how was it that, over a
20-year period, OFHEO did not discover this breach?

Mr. FALCON. It was just an error in their systems,
which was not uncovered until the systems were upgraded in
2004. It was‘jbéi such a precise error i} I éyﬂotdﬁ/)
,pafe-ei&ghg_systémmw but.it-was—such a drill-down type issuebﬂﬁ
Eﬁ\was not the type of thing that we caught.

Mr. HENSARLING. It is my understanding that when OFHEO
discovered accounting problems at Freddie Mac that the
executives of Fannie stated that they had reviewed all of
their internal accounting practices and policies and that
they had found no violations. We have since, obviously,
learned, according to you, according to the SEC, that there
have been a number of GAAP violations. So do you believe.
that OFHEO and this committee was purposely misled by
executives at Fannie?

Mr. FALCON. I think that is certainly something that we
are reviewing in the course of our special examination.

While we do believe in certain instances there were willful
violations of accounting principles, whether or not that was
hidden from ué?/from the Congress is something we are still

determining.
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Mr. HENSARLING. Could it be said if de facto Fannie had
the ability to designate their securities for accounting
purposes as either held for investment or held for sale that
that would give them an advantage over their competitors in
the marketplace?

Mr. FALCON. It would Ge&Eaindy provide certain

J i
accounting benefits if they were to classify cesesin assets
as held to maturity versus available for trading. Then they
would not have to recognize any loss in market value in those
assets. That is certainly the case.

Mr. HENSARLING. I think also in your testimony you
indicated that, although a number of Fannie’s policies were
not GAAP compliant, that, obviously, a number of them were,
but that Fannie personnel failed to follow through on these
policies. So are there particular individuals who are being
investigated for knowingly violating these GAAP principles?

Mr. FALCON. We are looking at the role that various
employees of the company had in both the promulgation of the
accounting policies as well as the role in the implementation
of the policies. So you cover both ends. One, how is the
improper policy formulated and adop;ed? And, secondly, if it
was crafted properlxgjwhy wasn‘t it followed? That is the
subject of further review by us.

Mr. HENSARLING. To speak somewhat prospectively in the

limited amount time I have left, as you know, our Chairman

v

NN
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Baker has introduced a comprehensive piece of legislation

dealing with a new regulator for the GSEs, and I know that

_you have not had an opportunity to examine the particulars of

that piece of legislation, but, conceptually, do you think
that the GSE safety and soundness regulator should also have
the authority of new programs and new activity review from
your experience? If so, why?

Mr. FALCON. I think it should. The safety and
soundness regulaﬁor is going to learn about these new
activities anyway. We have to assign capifal to them. We
have to make sure that the risk of any new activities are
properly manage@{’{ﬁb we will be intimately familiar with how
those activities will impact the company.

Every other safety and soundness regulator also has a
responsibility, when it conducts that review, to make sure
that the activity is consistent with the terms of the charter
of the entity. Compliance with laws, rules and regulations
does also rise to a safety and soundness issue, so it is just
a natural fit that both happen at the same place.

Mr. BAKER. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Watt?

‘Mr. WATT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Falcon, thank you for being here.

I want to change the focus from what we have been

talking about to something else. I really have no interest
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But what impact, if any, can you.tell us this has had on
aggressive pursuit of the housing mission and, more
importantly, how can we more aggreésively pursue thaﬁ housing
mission either through Fannie and Freddie or otherwise as we
go forward in the structure of the regulatory institutions we
put in place?

Give us whatever suggestions, as you have experienced
this, bbth on the staff, in your regulatory position. What
suggestions do yéu have for us about how we can more
aggressively pursue the housing mission?

Mi. FALCON. I think the}f’guaranteed side of their
business where they purchase qualifying affordable housing
goal type mbrtgages, that does continue, and it is proceeding
at a healthy pace. Despite the problems the company has with
their accounting issues and internal control problems, that
side of the business remains sound.

So I can give you some comfort there, that while we ave
having to take some supervisory actions with the company to
make sure that they continue to be as aggressive in
fulfilling their mission as possible, when we get these other

eM
issues addressed properly over time,” it will not deter

Lroae
them continuing their guarantee side of their business.

I have always looked at our responsibility at OFHEO as
part housing mission. A company that is experiencing severe

financial difficulties is going to constrain the amount of
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work it can do in fulfilling its mission, and so the greater
extent to which we can make sure that the company does not
get into any kind of trouble hakes sure that there ié no
interruption in their ability to continue to fulfill the
mission and innovate.

§5:I:shi§%<yith a fully authorized, well-resourced
= Here world b

regulator, I think that & a good safeguard to make sure that
there are not unnecessary interruptions in the company’s
business as a reéult of safety and soundness problems. The
sooner We can get in there and identify and fix problems
before they manifest themselves in the form of larger
problems, I think, is only a benefit to the company’s
mission. 4krff=think44:strong safety and soundness regulator
is part of that. Z

Mr. BAKER. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Just by way of notice to members who have--

I am‘sorry, Mr. Watt.

Mr. WATT. Mr. Chairman, could I have him address the
prospective suggestions?

Mr. BAKER. 8Sir, please. That is all right. Okay.

Mr. FALCON. Prospectively, I think you could look at
other examples of what has been done at other agencies. The
AHP program of the federalbigzglbank system is one

possibility where'you have some settedsied, dedicated amount

of funds that are used towards ?%é affordable'Ebugiﬁé and

NN
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Mr. FALCON. I think it is an important addition to our
corporate governance measurq$ that we have taken at the
agency. It does include more guidance to the company in
regards to the board of directors, the activity of the board,
and it works to ensure that there is strong oversight
exercised by the board. We think it is a good addition to a
corporate governance rule that we already had out there.

Mr. NEY. Also, Fannie was given until September of this
year, and that was to meet the 30 percent capital, and I
think that was an extension. It was a 90 more days’
extension.

Mr. FALCON. Originally, it was the end of June.

Mr. NEY. Do you believe they will -be able to reach that
goal?

Mr. FALCON. We monitor it very closely, and the plan
that they have submitted to us does indicate that if
everything happens as planned that they will meet the goal.
If at any point between now and the end of September it looks
like there are problems, then we will work with the company
to make adjustments in the plan so that they can meet it by
the end of September.

"‘Mr. NEY. If they do not meet it, what happens?

Mr. FALCON. If they do not meet it, we will have to
determine what additional remedial steps might be necessary

in order to make sure that they can come into compliance with
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it as soon as possible.

Mr. NEY. People have raised today the issue with
yhethef it was 20 years gone undetected or 5, you know, and
that has been raised several times, and Fannie had brought
this out to the attention of OFHEO actuélly about this
problem that had been over a 20-year period.

I guess the question I have is: How did they not know
and how did OFHEO, though, not know or, you know, over a
certain period of time, you know, that they were operating in
a faulty and inaccurate way?:

Mr. FALCON. This was a very technical problem in their
accounting systems. Assets that were being classified as
either available.for sale or held to maturity were properly
designated by the company at the time of purchase. However,
the system itself categorized everything as held to maturity,
and that was just not uncovered until 21 years later.

Mr. NEY. So it was more of a technical problem than
something that was conspired to do this and not be found for
20 years.

Mr. FALCGN. Yes. That is what we expect by that.

Mr..NEY. Can we expect another capital assessment of
Fannie by OFHEQ?

Mr. FALCON. Capital assessment? E#L jies, Congressmar.

Mr. NEY. Or capital adequacy to repofg under.

Mr. FALCON. Yes.
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Mr. NEY. The GSEs, I should say, not just Fannie Mae.

Mr. FALCON. Yes. We typically classify the enterprises
at the end of every quarter for the previous quarte;{/and, at
the end of March, we wouid typically classify both. We only
classified Freddie Mac. We are continuing to have
discussions with Fannie Mae about their capital
classification.

Under the terms of our regulation'governing this, they
have 30 days to'éomment on our proposed classification, and
that is where this currently stands. When they give us their
comments, we will take them into consideration and then
determine what the proper classification will be.

Mr. NEY. Okay. Good luck with your ventures down the
road.

I want to thank Chairman Baker for having this hearing.
Thank you.

Mr. BAKER. I thank the gentleman.

Mr. Baca?

Mr. BACA. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Falcon, thank you very'muéh for being here today".

As you know, I support a strong well-funded regulator,
and I also support the work of Fannie Mae in providing--I say
in providing--housing to the underserved. Do you believe you
have the necessary expertise within your agency to regulate

GSE in a productive manner in an ever-growing complex market?
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Mr. FALCON. I do, Congressman. I am very proud of the
talented people we have at the agency.

Mr. BACA. When do you believe this process will be over
because, in your report, you indicate that you have two
objectives in an ongoing special examination of Fannie Mae;
The first was to identify all the problems and fix it. In
your testimony, you indicate that you have not completed
that. There is also the second portion: Does the
comprehensive reform program provide problems with recurring?

Mr. FALCON. Well, we would like to get it done as soon
as possible. It is in our interest, the company’s interest,
and I know you would like to see it done as soon as possible.

I hesitate to give you a specific timeframe because just
the new re-audit of the company by the new external auditor
may possibly continue to uncover issues, evén if we feel like
our review is close to being brought to a conclusion. So we

need to work closely withrthem as they do thgiy&review

ccounting as well as ours.

I know that is not a good answer, but it is hard for me
to pinpoint it. Our goal is to try to get it done as soon as
possible.

"Mr. BACA. Given the importance of the entity to home
ownership, how will you know when you have fulfilled your
obligation as a regulator thoroughly and fairly--and I say

thoroughly and fairly--so that Fannie Mae can continue to
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further its home ownership in the country in a manner that is
safe and sound?

Mr. FALCON. I think when the company has addressed the
issues related to proper accounting policies, adequate
internal controls and any additional remedial actions that
have taken place, when the company is able to submit timely
financial statements to the SEC, I think when all that.comes
together, we will feel comfortable that the company has put
itself back on a solid footing, and that is the time that we
would begin to consider lifting some of these supervisory
steps that we have taken, like the 30 percent capital
surcharge.

Mr. BACA. Are you providing guidance or assistance or
training at this point to make sure that there is adequate
accounting that is done, because that is part of the process
and part of your auditing report, and that was the problem, I
believe, that Davis asked originally when it was leaked out
to the media without allowing them to correct their own
particular problems before it went out. So are you now then
providing the guidance, the training to assure that the
proper accounting is done, the procédures and policies are
followed?

Mr. FALCON. We‘are, and the board is also very actively
engaged in this also. The company is working to retain many

qualified individuals in tH%E'accounting field so that the
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company' can begin to develop proper accounting policies, g%g
we are working with them very closely.

Mr. BACA. Can you clarify the views of the amount of
capital that Fannie Mae should have and how you arrive at
that number? That is question number one.

And two is: Can you give a sense of under what
condition you would be satisfied with remediation procedures
not required to excess capital?

Mr. FALCON: Well, current capital levels are contained
in the statute, 2-1/2 percent for on;?alance sheet assets and
45 basis points for off;balance sheet. When we see safety
and soundness concerns at either company, we exercise our
discretion to require additional capital, but just for the
time period where we see problems at each company.

Whether or not a permanenﬁ minimum capital level should
be higher than 2-1/2 percent, we would have to study that
issue a little more closely.

Mr. BACA. Okay. We know that Fannie Mae has taken a
number of steps to address the problems that are very
positive, even the change in its leadership right now because
of its services. My question and final question would be:
You indicated in your statement that OFHEC became more
aggressive as resources became available. Who went after the
resources, and why did they go after the reéources to make

sure that they were more aggressive?

o
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Mr. FALCON. We have been pursuing additional resources
since I first got to the agency. As I said earlier, it
became very evident to me when I assumed my position that we
just did not have adequate resources to properly fulfill our
mission at OFHEO% and,)kﬁ from the very beginning, I have
been seeking to increase the agency’s budget, and we have had
much success in that. With the committee’s support, our
resources have increased.

Mr. BAKER. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. BACA. Hopefully, you will apply the same standard
to other entities to as well have the same standards, same
policies, same procedures and same aggressiveness in holding
everybod? else accountable as well.

Thank you.

Mr. BAKER. I thank the geﬁtleman.

Chairman Oxley?

Mr. OXLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Falcon, it is good to have you back, and, based on
your announcement yesterday, I want to wish you Godspeed and
success in whatever you do. You have led the OFHEO folks at
a very difficult time and have done ‘remarkable work, and our
sincere congratulations aﬁd best wishes to you. |

Let me ask you. The last time that OFHEO discovered
accounting problems at Fannie, the SEC was engaged to

determine whether Fannie needed to restate earnings. -Based
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on your testimony and the recent discovery, will that process
be followed as well, or has the SEC already made a
determination in terms of whether Fannie Mae was GAAP
compliant?

Mr. FALCON. The process that was followed previously,

PEAN

Mr. Chairman--by-~eke-way, thank you for your comments--was an
extraordinary set of circumstances. Typically, the process
involves the regulator working with the company and the
company’s exterﬁal auditor on resolving any accounting issues
that ar_isel and, with the issues related toA133 and 91,
Fannie Mae decided to seek the input of the SEC on those
accounting issues. So the SEC did provide guidance on them.

In this case, that has‘not happened. We are working
with the company. We have met wi$£>the SEC to review these
additional issues with them aﬁ@kﬁept them fully apprised of
what we are finding and answering any questions they may
have, but the SEC is working with us under the standard
process for these types of matters, and they have not been
asked to intervene with a formal interpretation or answer
like they were previously.

Mr. OXLEY. That could happén at some point, but it just
depehds on how the negotiations go with the private entity?

Mr. FALCON. It could, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, OXLEY. Okay.

Your testimony raised some concerns about internal
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enterprise’s disciplinary action of enterprise employees involved in the matter; (3) the impact of
the mortgage fraud on the enterprise’s earnings and subsequent impact on executive
compensation and bonus awards in 1998; and (4) if the Agency now considers the First

Beneficial matter closed.

I look forward to your prompt response to my inquiry. Should you have questions
pertaining to this request, please contact Scott Canady of my _§taff at (202) 225-3901.

Sincerely,

Richard H, Baker -
Member of -Congress

RHB\csc

" O s5585 HitTON AVENUE

[1 34t cannoN HOUSE OFFICE BUILDING SWITE 100
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20515-1806 BATON ROUGE, LA 70808
(225) 929-7711

(202) 225-3901

(202) 225-7313 (FAX) (225) 929-7688 (FAX)

1-800-892-1253 (LAONLY)
WWW.BAKER.HOUSE.GOV
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*FAX TRANSMITTAL?*
To: Honorable Barney Frank Date: May 19, 2005 )
Office of: Comm on Financial Services Time: 10:26 AM

Facsimile Number: 202.225.9004

From: Armando Falcon Telephone No.: 202.414.38{;@1 -
Office of: the Director Page 1 of 6
Notes/Comments:

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure, If the
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly

by telephone immediately and return the original message

2

to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

May 19, 2005

Honorable Barney Frank

Ranking Minority Member
Committee on Financial Services
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515-6050 -

Re: Fannie Mae Capital Classification
at December 31, 2004 & March 31, 2005

Dear Congressman Frank:

Tn accordance with section 1364 of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and
Soundness Act of 1992 and section 1777.21(a) of title 12 of the Code of Federal Regulations, the
Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight (OFHEO) is required to determine the capital
level and classification of the Federal National Mortgage Association (Fannie Mae) not less than
quarterly. Consistent with 12 CFR § 1777.21(a)(3), OFHEO hereby provides this notice of fina}
capital classification classifying Fannie Mae as significantly undercapitalized at December 31,
2004 and adequately capitalized at March 3 1,2005. Fannie Mae’s capital calculation is based on
financial information and the application of accounting policies currently under review by
OFHEO. The capital classifications utilize the current best estimates as certified and represented
by Fannie Mae management and reviewed by OFHEO of its financial condition, including
adjustments for additional accounting errors,. The outcome of OFHEO’s review of Fannie Mae's
financial condition and accounting policies may result in revision of the related capital
classification.

Both the release for the December 31, 2004, and the early release for the March 31, 2005,
capital classifications are a result of the circumstances surrounding the review of Fannie Mae’s
accounting policies and practices. Asa result of a March 11, 2005, preliminary classification of
“significantly undercapitalized”, Fannie Mae responded to OFHEO on April 11,2005, and
provided management estimates of the additional accounting adjustments that impact capital at
year-end 2004. Further, as a result of ongoing monitoring of Fanmnie Mae’s capital position and the
filing of the March 31, 2005, capital position by Fannie Mae, a more current assessment of capital
adequacy can now be made. OFHREO issued the March 31, 2005 preliminary capital classification

of “adequately capitalized” to Fannie Mae on May 16, 2005, receiving notice that no additional
information was forthcoming from Fannie-Mae.
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.. December 31, 2004 Classification

As of December 31, 2004, a small projected surplus over the minimum capital requirement
exists following adjustments for management estimates of the capital impact of the known
accounting discrepancies. However, given the significant control weaknesses and the remaining
uncertainties associated with the ongoing review of the enterprise’s financial controls and
accounting policies, a significant risk remains that accounting adjustments could rapidly deplete
Fannie Mae’s core capital to an amount below the required minimum for this time period.
Accordingly, due to the thin margin for error at year-end, the significantly undercapitalized
classification remains.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of December 31,
2004. In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $32.17 billion, its
estimated critical capital level was,$16.46 billion, and its estimated risk-based capital was level
was $10.04 billion at December 31, 2004. Thus, Fannie Mae's estimated core capital ~ after
adjustment for the estimated accounting impacts — was $32.64 billion on that date reflecting an
estimated surplus of $475 million from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$16.19 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.88 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $25.84 billion. These estimates are based on
unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and are subject to revision
based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting, internal controls and
policies and procedures.

March 31, 2005 Classification

Additional information obtained by OFHEO through its weekly monitoring of compliance
with the Capital Restoration Plan, including information regarding ongoing increases to capital
through earnings generation and asset sales during 2005, provide additional assurance of
improved capital strength, As of March 31, 2005, the estimated surplus of $4 billion over the
minimum requirement is considered sufficient to absorb uncertainties in the estimated impact to
capital of the accounting errors based on current information. Accordingly, Fannie Mae is
classified as adequately capitalized as of March 31,2005. OFHEO is basing the capital
classification on the March 31, 2005 minimum and risk-based capital position as submitted and
certified by Fannie Mae. OFHEO has adjusted the minimum capital reports to reflect the estimates
of accounting errors; Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital reports reflect the adjustments.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of March 31, 2005.

In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $30.96 billion, and its
estimated critical capital level was $15.86 billion. Thus, Farnie Mae’s estimated core capititl -
after adjustntent for the estimated accounting impacts — was $35.00 billion on that date reflecting
an estimated surplus of $4.04 billion from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$19.14 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.50 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $29.14 billion, Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital
results reflect adjustments made by Fannie Mae reflecting the estimated accounting errors. These
estimates are based on unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and
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are subject to revision based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting,
internal controls and policies and procedures.

Continuing Capital Restrictions

While Fannie Mae’s capital classification at March 31, 2005, is adequately capitalized,
Fannie Mae remains subject to the requirements imposed in the Agreement dated September 27,
2004, and the supplement to that agreement dated March 7, 2005. Additionally, the Capital
Restoration Plan approved February 10, 2005 remains in effect, which specifically requires
Fannie Mae to achieve a 30% capital surplus over the minimum capital requirement by
September 30, 2005. OFHEO continues to monitor compliance with the Capital Restoration
Plan. At this time, incorporating estimated accounting impacts, Fannie Mae remains on target to
and has adequate contingencies to achieve the required 30% surplus over minimum requirement
by September 30, 2005.

Please contact me if you should have any questions or concerms regarding this matter.

Sincerely,

A e

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosures



"\ FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels
December 31,2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 32,166

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,641

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 16,455

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,041

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 10,039
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 6,582
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL — 10,039

TOTAL CAPITAL 35,878




FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
; Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels.
March 31, 2005

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 30,959

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 34,998

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 15,861

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 34,998

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 6,355
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 1,214
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL o 6,355

" TOTAL CAPITAL 35,495




1700 G STREET, NW, WASHINGTON, DC 20552
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*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: Honorable Michael Oxley Date: May 19, 2005
Office of: Comm on Financial Services Time: 10:28 AM
Facsimile Number: 202.226.4301
From: Armando Falcon Telephone No.: 202.414.3801
Office of: the Director | Page 1 of 6

Notes/Comments:

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. If the
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly

prohibited. If you have received this message in error, please notify us by telephone immediately and return the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

May 19, 2005

Honorable Michael G. Oxley, Chairman
Committee on Financial Services

House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Re: Fannie Mae Capital Classification
at December 31, 2004 and March 31, 2005

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with section 1364 of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and
Soundness Act of 1992 and section 1777.21() of title 12 of the Code of Federal Regulations, the
Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight (OFHEO) is required to determine the capital
level and classification of the Federal National Mortgage Association (Fannie Mae) not less than
quarterly. Consistent with 12 CFR § 1777.21(a)(3), OFHEO hereby provides this notice of final
capital classification classifying Fannie Mae as significantly undercapitalized at December 31,
2004 and adequately capitalized at March 3 1,2005. Fannic Mae’s capital calculation is based on
financial information and the application of accounting policies currently under review by
OFHEOQ. The capital classifications utilize the current best estimates as certified and represented
by Fannie Mae management and reviewed by OFHEO of its financial condition, including
adjustments for additional accounting errors,. The outcome of OFHEQ’s review of Fannie Mae’s
financial condition and accounting policies may result in revision of the related capital
classification.

Both the release for the December 31, 2004, and the early release for the March 31, 2005,
capital classifications are a result of the circumstances surrounding the review of Fannie Mae’s
accounting policies and practices. Asa result of a March 11, 2005, preliminary classification of
“significantly undercapitalized”, Fannie Mae responded to OFHEQ on April 11, 2005, and
provided management estimates of the additional accounting adjustments that impact capital at
year-end 2004 Further, as a result of ongoing monitoring of Fannie Mae’s capital position and the
filing of the March 31, 2005, capital position by Fannie Mae, a more current assessment of capital
adequacy can now be made. OFHEOQ issued the March 31, 2005 preliminary capital classification
of “adequately capitalized” to Fannie Mae on May 16, 2005, receiving notice that no additional

information was forthcoming from Fannie Mae.
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December 31, 2004 Classification

As of December 31, 2004, a small projected surplus over the minimum capital requiremert
exists following adjustments for management estimates of the capital impact of the known
accounting discrepancies. However, given the significant control weaknesses and the remaining
uncertainties associated with the ongoing review of the enterprise’s financial controls and
accounting policies, a significant risk remains that accounting adjustments could rapidly deplete
Fannie Mae’s core capital to an amount below the required minimum for this time period.
Accordingly, due to the thin margin for error at year-end, the significantly undercapitalized
classification remains.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of December 31,
2004. In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $32.17 billion, its
estimated critical capital level was $16.46 billion, and its estimated risk-based capital was level
was $10.04 biltion at December 31, 2004. Thus, Fannic Mae’s estimated core capital — after
adjustment for the estimated accounting impacts — was $32.64 billion on that date reflecting an
estimated surplus of $475 million from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$16.19 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.88 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $25.84 billion. These estimates are based on
unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and are subject to revision
based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting, internal controls and
policies and procedures.

March 31, 2005 Classification

Additional information obtained by OFHEOQ through its weekly monitoring of compliance
with the Capital Restoration Plan, including information regarding ongoing increases to capital
through earnings generation and asset sales during 2005, provide additional assurance of
improved capital strength. As of March 31, 2005, the estimated surplus of $4 billion over the
minimum requirement is considered sufficient to absorb uncertainties in the estimated impact €0
capital of the accounting errors based on current information. Accordingly, Fannie Mae is
classified as adequately capitalized as of March 31, 2005. OFHEO is basing the capital
classification on the March 31, 2005 minimum and risk-based capital position as submitted and
certified by Fannie Mae. OFHEO has adjusted the minimum capital reports to reflect the estimafes
of accounting errors; Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital reports reflect the adjustments.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of March 31, 2005.
In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $30.96 billion, and its
estimated critical capital level was $15.86 billion. Thus, Fannie Mae’s estimated core capital —
after adjustment for the estimated accounting impacts — was $35.00 billion on that date reflecting
an estimated surplus of $4.04 billion from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$19.14 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.50 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirernent by $29.14 billion. Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital
results reflect adjustments made by Farmie Mae reflecting the estimated accounting errors. These
estimates are based on unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and
are subject to revision based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting,
internal controls and policies and procedures.
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Continuing Capital Restrictions

While Fannie Mae’s capital classification at March 31, 2005, is adequately capitalized,
Fannie Mae remains subject to the requirements imposed in the Agreement dated September 27,
2004, and the supplement to that agreement dated March 7, 2005. Additionally, the Capital
Restoration Plan approved February 10, 2005 remains in effect, which specifically requires
Fannie Mae to achieve a 30% capital surplus over the minimum capital requirement by '
September 30, 2005. OFHEO continues to monitor compliance with the Capital Restoration
Plan. At this time, incorporating estimated accounting impacts, Fannie Mae remains on target to
and has adequate contingencies to achieve the required 30% surplus over minimum requirement
by September 30, 2005. '

Please contact me if you should have any questions or concerns regarding this matter.

Sincerely,

A—b\?ﬁw

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosures



: FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels
December 31, 2004
SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 32,166

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,641

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 16,455

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,641

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 10,029
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 6,582
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL ) 10,039

TOTAL CAPITAL 35,878




. FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
} Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels
March 31, 2005

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 30,959

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted _ 34,998

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 15,861

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 34,998

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 6,355
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 1,214
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL 6,355

© TOTAL CAPITAL 35,495
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*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: Honorable Paul Sarbanes Date: May 19, 2005
Office of: Comm on Banking, Housing &Urba Time: 10:25 AM
Facsimile Number: 202.224.2080
From: Armando Falcon Telephone No.: 202.414.3801
Office of: the Director Page 1 of 6

Notes/Comments;

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. Ifthe
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this communication is strictly

prohibited. If you have received this message in error, please notify us by telephone immediately and return the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you.



OFFICE OF FEDERAL HOUSING ENTERPRISE OVERSIGHT

1700 G STREET NW WASHINGTON DC 20552 (202) 414-3801

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR

May 19, 2005

Honorable Paul S. Sarbanes

Ranking Minority Member

Committee on Banking, Housing
and Urban Affairs

United States Senate

Washington, D.C. 20510

Re: Fannie Mae Capital Classification
at December 31, 2004 and March 31,2005

Dear Senator Sarbanes:

In accordance with section 1364 of the Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and
Soundness Act of 1992 and section 1777.21(a) of title 12 of the Code of Federal Regulations, the
Office of Federal Housing Enterprise Oversight (OFHEO) is required to determine the capital
level and classification of the Federal National Mortgage Association (Fannie Mae) not less than
quarterly. Consistent with 12 CFR § 1777.21(2)(3), OFHEO hereby provides this notice of final
capital classification classifying Fannie Mae as significantly undercapitalized at December 3 1,
2004 and adequately capitalized at March 31, 2005. Fannie Mae’s capital calculation is based on
financial information and the application of accounting policies currently under review by
OFHEO. The capital classifications utilize the current best estimates as certified and represested
by Fannie Mae management and reviewed by OFHEO of its financial condition, including
adjustments for additional accounting errors,. The outcome of OFHEO’s review of Fannie Mae’s
financial condition and accounting policies may result in revision of the related capital
classification.

Both the release for the December 31, 2004, and the early release for the March 31, 2003,
capital classifications are a result of the circumstances surrounding the review of Fanmie Mae’s
accounting policies and practices. As aresult of a March 11, 2005, preliminary classification of
“significantly undercapitalized”, Fannie Mae responded to OFFEO on April 11, 2005, and
provided management estimates of the additional accounting adjustments that impact capital at
year-end 2004. Further, as a result of ongoing monitoring of Fannie Mae’s capital position and the
filing of the March 31, 2005, capital position by Fannie Mae, a more current assessment of capital
adequacy can now be made. OFHEQ issued the March 31, 2005 preliminary capital classification
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of “adequately capitalized” to Fannie Mae on May 16, 2005, receiving notice that no additional
information was forthcoming from Fannie Mae.

December 31, 2004 Classification

As of December 31, 2004, a small projected surplus over the minirum capital requirement
exists following adjustments for management estimates of the capital impact of the known
accounting discrepancies. However, given the significant control weaknesses and the remaining
uncertainties associated with the ongoing review of the enterprise’s financial controls and
accounting policies, a significant risk remains that accounting adjustments could rapidly deplete
Fannie Mae’s core capital to an amount below the required minimum for this time period.
Accordingly, due to the thin margin for error at year-end, the significantly undercapitalized

classification remains.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of December 31,
2004. In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $32.17 billion, 1fs
estimated critical capital level was $16.46 billion, and its estimated risk-based capital was level
was $10.04 billion at December 31, 2004. Thus, Fannie Mae’s estimated core capital — after
adjustment for the estimated accounting impacts —was $32.64 billion on that date reflecting an
estimated surplus of $475 million from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$16.19 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.88 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $25.84 billion. These estimates are based on
unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and are subject to revision
based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting, internal controls and
policies and procedures.

March 31, 2005 Classification

Additional information obtained by OFHEO through its weekly monitoring of compliance
with the Capital Restoration Plan, including information regarding ongoing increases to capital
through earnings generation and asset sales during 2005, provide additional assurance of
improved capital strength. As of March 31, 2005, the estimated surplus of $4 billion over the
minimum requirement is considered sufficient to absorb uncertainties in the estimated impact t0
capital of the accounting errors based on current information. Accordingly, Fannie Mae 15
classified as adequately capitalized as of March 31,2005, OFHEOQ is basing the capital
classification on the March 31, 2005 minimum and risk-based capital position as submitted and
certified by Fannie Mae. OFHEO has adjusted the minimum capital reports to reflect the estimates
of accounting errors; Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital reports reflect the adjustments.

The attached enclosures illustrate Fannie Mae’s estimated position as of March 31, 2005,

In particular, Fannie Mae’s estimated minimum capital requirement was $30.96 billion, and its
estimated critical capital level was $15.86 billion. Thus, Fannie Mae’s estimated core capital -
after adjustment for the estimated accounting impacts — was $35 .00 billion on that date reflecting
an estimated surplus of $4.04 billion from the minimum requirement and estimated excess of
$19.14 billion over the critical level. Fannie Mae’s total capital of $35.50 billion on that date
exceeded the risk-based capital requirement by $29.14 billion. Fannie Mae’s risk-based capital
results reflect adjustments made by Fannie Mae reflecting the estimated accounting errors. These
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estimates are based on unaudited information currently certified by Fannie Mae management and

are subject to revision based on the outcome of ongoing reviews of Fannie Mae’s accounting,
internal controls and policies and procedures.

Continuing Capital Restrictions

While Fannie Mae’s capital classification at March 31, 2005, is adequately capitalized,
Fannie Mae remains subject to the requirements imposed in the Agreement dated September 27,
2004, and the supplement to that agreement dated March 7, 2005. Additionally, the Capital
Restoration Plan approved February 10, 2005 remains in effect, which specifically requires
Fannie Mae to achieve a 30% capital surplus over the minimum capital requirement by
September 30, 2005. OFHEO continues to monitor compliance with the Capital Restoration
Plan. At this time, incorporating estimated accounting impacts, Fannie Mae remains on target to
~ and has adequate contingencies to achieve the required 30% surplus over minimum requirement
by September 30, 2005. '

Please contact me if you should have any questions or concerns regarding this matter.

Sincerely,

A%l

Armando Falcon, Jr.
Director

Enclosures



FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels
December 31,2004

SUMMARY

(Dollars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 32,166

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,641

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 16,455

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 32,641

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO 10,039
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 6,582
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL ' 10,039

TOTAL CAPITAL 35,878




FEDERAL NATIONAL MORTGAGE ASSOCIATION
: Minimum, Critical and Risk Based Capital Levels
March 31, 2005

SUMMARY

(Doltars in millions)

COMPONENTS OF THE MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL

MINIMUM CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted 30,959

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 34,998

COMPONENTS OF THE CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL ‘

CRITICAL CAPITAL LEVEL - Adjusted ' 15.861

CORE CAPITAL - Adjusted 34,998

STRESS TEST SCENARIO RESULTS

UP-RATE SCENARIO _ 6,355
DOWN-RATE SCENARIO 1,214
RISK-BASED CAPITAL LEVEL 6,355

" TOTAL CAPITAL 35,495




1700 G STREET, NW, WASHINGTON, DC 20552
(202) 414-3800 FAX: (202) 414-3823

*FAX TRANSMITTAL*
To: Honorable Richard Shelby Date: May 19, 2005
Office of. Comm on Banking, Housing &Urba Time: 10:23 AM

Facsimile Number: A0&%. Y. SY/6

From: Armando Falcon Telephone No.: 202.414.3801
Office of: the Director ' Page 1 of 6
Notes/Comments:

The information contained in this facsimile message (and/or documents accompanying it) is intended for the use of the individual
or entity named above and may contain information that is privileged, confidential, or otherwise protected from disclosure. If the
reader of this message is not the intended recipient or is the employee, or agent responsible for delivering it to the intended
recipient, the reader is hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution or copying of this cornmunication is strictly

prohibited. If you have received this message in error, please notify us by telephone immediately and return the original message
to us at the above address via the U.S. Postal Service. Thank you. .



